



ADDING FUEL TO FIRE

How IMF demands for austerity will drive up inequality worldwide

OXFAM BRIEFING PAPER – AUGUST 2021

The COVID-19 pandemic has dealt a huge blow to every country, and many governments have struggled to meet their populations' urgent needs during the crisis. The International Monetary Fund (IMF) has stepped in to offer extra support to a large number of countries during the pandemic. However, Oxfam's analysis shows that as of 15 March 2021, 85% of the 107 COVID-19 loans negotiated between the IMF and 85 governments indicate plans to undertake austerity once the health crisis abates. The findings in this briefing paper show that the IMF is systematically encouraging countries to adopt austerity measures once the pandemic subsides, risking a severe spike in already increased inequality levels. A variety of studies have revealed the uneven distribution of the burden of austerity, which is more likely to be shouldered by women, low-income households and vulnerable groups, while the wealth of the richest people increases. Oxfam joins global institutions and civil society in urging governments worldwide and the IMF to focus their energies instead on a people-centred, just and equal recovery that will fight inequality and not fuel it. Austerity will not 'build back better'.

© Oxfam International August 2021

This paper was written by Nona Tamale. The production of this paper was overseen by Nabil Abdo. Oxfam acknowledges the assistance of Nadia Daar, Max Lawson, and Fiana Arbab. It is part of a series of papers written to inform public debate on development and humanitarian policy issues.

For further information on the issues raised in this paper please email advocacy@oxfaminternational.org

This publication is copyright but the text may be used free of charge for the purposes of advocacy, campaigning, education, and research, provided that the source is acknowledged in full. The copyright holder requests that all such use be registered with them for impact assessment purposes. For copying in any other circumstances, or for re-use in other publications, or for translation or adaptation, permission must be secured and a fee may be charged. E-mail policyandpractice@oxfam.org.uk.

The information in this publication is correct at the time of going to press.

Published by Oxfam GB for Oxfam International under ISBN 978-1-78748-786-4 in August 2021.

DOI: 10.21201/2021.7864

Oxfam GB, Oxfam House, John Smith Drive, Cowley, Oxford, OX4 2JY, UK.

Cover photo: A man sells beans in Ein al Basha vegetable market, Amman, Jordan.

Credit: Pablo Tosco/Oxfam 2021.

SUMMARY

Oxfam analysis has found that 85% of the 107 loans negotiated between the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and 85 national governments to respond to the COVID-19 crisis indicate plans to undertake fiscal consolidation, i.e. austerity, during the recovery period. This trend has been observed in the loan documents for 73 of the 85 countries. Oxfam, using publicly available IMF documents, tracked and analyzed these IMF loans approved between 1 March 2020 and 15 March 2021 to gain an understanding of the policy direction that the IMF and countries intend to take in the aftermath of this unprecedented crisis.

As of 15 March 2021, 85% of the 107 COVID-19 loans negotiated between the IMF and 85 governments indicate plans to undertake austerity once the health crisis abates.

Half a billion people are at risk of being pushed into poverty as a result of the pandemic.¹ From the outset, the IMF has warned that the impact of COVID-19 'will be profound [...] with increased inequality leading to economic and social upheaval'.² This has been confirmed by Oxfam's research revealing that in 2020, billionaires' wealth increased by a staggering \$3.9 trillion,³ while workers lost \$3.7 trillion in labour income during the same period.⁴ The gap between the top 10% and bottom 80% has widened, and inequalities between high- and low-income countries have become more pronounced,⁵ especially in light of the diverging recoveries, as rich countries are recovering faster while low- and middle-income countries are still struggling to secure vaccines for their populations.⁶ The pandemic has aggravated existing inequalities, disproportionately affecting Black people, women, people living in poverty and other vulnerable groups, including refugees, migrants, people with disabilities, older people and Indigenous Peoples.⁷ The International Labour Organization reports that the ongoing pandemic has had a more drastic impact on global labour markets than the global financial crisis of 2008, increasing global unemployment almost sevenfold in 2020 and resulting in a significant fall in employment incomes. Both of these outcomes have been unequally felt by women – who faced at least \$800bn in lost income globally in 2020⁸ – especially those on low pay and workers in low-skilled jobs.⁹

While the IMF's initial advice to governments was to spend as much as required to mitigate the severe impacts of the crisis, Oxfam's research finds that the IMF is encouraging countries to go down the path of austerity after the pandemic subsides. The IMF has historically advised countries facing high deficits and debt levels to adopt fiscal consolidation, despite strong criticism from other global actors, civil society and academia about its dangers, in particular that it has been shown to fuel inequality,¹⁰ a finding consistent with the IMF's own research.¹¹

Oxfam's analysis of IMF loans finds that 26 governments, primarily in Africa and the Latin American and Caribbean regions, had plans to commence or resume fiscal consolidation as early as 2020 and 2021. The most commonly proposed austerity measures in the IMF loans include wage bill cuts and freezes (31 countries), increases to or the introduction of value-added tax (VAT) (14 countries), and general public expenditure cuts (55 countries).

The burden of austerity is unevenly distributed across society. The most severe impacts are likely to be borne by the same sections of society that have been adversely affected by the pandemic – women, low earners and vulnerable groups. Resorting to austerity risks undoing even more of the pre-pandemic progress towards realizing the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), especially SDGs 1 and 10 on ending poverty and inequality, respectively. COVID-19 has already increased inequality in countries across the world; austerity would make this worse.

This paper reiterates the call to the IMF by global actors, civil society and academics to heed its own research and advise governments to adopt alternative policy options to ‘build back better’.¹² These include progressive taxation through wealth taxes and capital gains taxes, the removal of tax exemptions that favour rich people, and tackling illicit financial flows such as tax evasion.¹³ On the expenditure side, drawing lessons from both previous crises and the current crisis, the IMF ought to encourage governments to increase social spending as a permanent measure. Governments should focus on a people-centred recovery through redistributive policies such as free, quality, universal healthcare and education and universal social protection. This is essential given that the full-blown scale of the pandemic and its long-term impacts are yet to be understood, with many countries still struggling to contain the spread of the disease over a year after its outbreak.

1 INTRODUCTION

The COVID-19 pandemic has dealt a multi-dimensional blow to the world and affected all countries. Its impact on the lives of people, health systems and the stability of economies has been dire. With over 4m deaths worldwide at the time of publication¹⁴ and half a billion people at risk of being pushed into poverty,¹⁵ the crisis has exposed our collective frailty and the inability of our deeply unequal economy to work for all. Oxfam and Development Finance International's 2020 Commitment to Reducing Inequality Index showed that most countries were ill-prepared to face this crisis: only one in six countries were spending enough on health; only a third of the global workforce had adequate social protection; and, in more than 100 countries, at least one in three workers had no labour protection such as sick pay. While wealthy people have only gotten richer through the pandemic, globally, extreme poverty is expected to rise for the first time in 20 years. Experts predict that for the first time in recorded history, inequality will rise in virtually every country on earth.¹⁶ The pandemic has exacerbated existing inequalities: women have been most adversely affected by the economic shock and are at higher risk of falling into extreme poverty than men. This is a result of job losses, as the sectors in which women are predominantly employed were the hardest hit – resulting in a loss of at least \$800bn in income for women globally in 2020 – and an increase in their unpaid care workload.¹⁷ Lockdowns imposed by governments to respond to the pandemic and the economic disruptions caused by COVID-19 to the global economy have taken a huge toll on workers. The ILO estimated that labour income loss in 2020 amounted to \$3.7 trillion, and to \$1.3 trillion in the first two quarters of 2021.¹⁸ Black people, people living in poverty and other vulnerable groups – including refugees, migrants, older people, Indigenous Peoples and those with disabilities – have suffered disproportionately.¹⁹ Similarly, children from lower-income households have faced more disruption to their education, especially girls, who are at higher risk of never returning to school.²⁰ During the pandemic, the LGBTQIA+ community has been disproportionately affected by homelessness, barriers to accessing health services and criminalization.²¹

Governments are struggling to meet their urgent health needs while keeping economies afloat during a time when most countries have had no choice but to impose lockdowns on economic activity. To support governments, multilateral financial efforts were initiated on several fronts early in the pandemic, with the IMF, whose mandate includes supporting countries to solve their balance of payments problems, at the forefront. The IMF pledged its \$1 trillion lending capacity to offer financial assistance to countries facing urgent liquidity crises.²² Predominantly through its emergency lending facilities, the Rapid Credit Facility (RCF) and the Rapid Financing Instrument (RFI), and augmentation of ongoing traditional loan programmes,²³ the IMF has lent to over 80 countries, primarily to support pandemic-related expenditures. Other instruments employed during this period include the Precautionary Liquidity Line (PLL) and the Flexible Credit Line (FCL).²⁴

This briefing paper presents the findings from Oxfam’s review of IMF COVID-19 loans disbursed from 1 March 2020 to 15 March 2021. One of the key findings highlighted is that the IMF has **recommended fiscal consolidation during the recovery period** as a solution to increasing debt levels and fiscal deficits for 73 countries (see Annex 1). This is proposed to be implemented through various fiscal measures, including indirect taxes, wage bill cuts or freezes, pension reforms, subsidy reforms and cuts in public investment, among others.

As was seen during the global financial crisis of 2008, the initial response of the IMF to the COVID-19 crisis was a push for countries to spend and provide stimulus, particularly encouraging increased health and social spending.²⁵ However, our analysis reveals that the IMF – as in the aftermath of the 2008 financial crisis – appears to be encouraging countries to embark on the path of fiscal consolidation once the pandemic subsides. This is alarming considering the body of evidence on the social and economic harms of fiscal austerity in the aftermath of a crisis in which millions of people have already sunk deeper into poverty. With poverty and inequality on the rise, austerity is bound to further widen the gap both between and within countries.²⁶ The IMF’s own staff asserted that ‘severe austerity measures were associated with inequality increases three times greater than expansive fiscal policy following a pandemic’.²⁷ Promoting austerity will mean that the most vulnerable people and the middle classes, who are bearing the brunt of the crisis, are also likely to pay for the recovery. This comes at a time where it only took nine months for the fortunes of the world’s top 1,000 billionaires to return to their pre-pandemic highs, while for the world’s poorest people, recovery could take more than a decade.²⁸ The world, especially lower- and middle-income countries, stands at an inflection point: governments can either exacerbate and fuel these inequalities by taking the path of austerity, or enact the necessary measures to reduce inequalities through taxing rich people to fund the economic recovery.

The IMF’s push for austerity in the COVID-19 recovery period has been widely criticized.²⁹ In October 2020 there was a major civil society push against IMF-backed austerity, including through the release of research³⁰ and a 500-organization strong global letter addressed to the IMF.³¹ This briefing paper contributes to the ongoing austerity debates through discussing the findings of a deep dive into the actual text of the IMF’s COVID-19 loans. The rationale behind this was to gain a better understanding of the policies that the IMF is proposing during and in the immediate aftermath of the pandemic. This is especially important because of the Fund’s assertions that most of its loans during this period fall under emergency lending, free from the conditionality typically associated with its traditional loan programmes. Oxfam’s findings reveal that although most of the loans did not have conditionality per se, several countries have discussed with the IMF pursuing austerity measures in the recovery period, and some have negotiated traditional loan programmes wherein they are now bound by such conditions.

The IMF should be advocating for redistributive policies that aim to make societies and economies more equal, and shield people who have faced severe economic hardship because of the pandemic – including low-income

households, middle-income groups at high risk of being pushed into poverty,³² women and other vulnerable groups – from shouldering the heavy burden of austerity during recovery.

2 UNPACKING FISCAL CONSOLIDATION

Fiscal consolidation, also known as fiscal adjustment or austerity,³³ refers to policies implemented by governments with the intent of reducing budget deficits and sovereign debt.³⁴ While fiscal measures to implement fiscal consolidation can be expenditure- or revenue-based and could conceivably be achieved through progressive means, the more common measures include public spending cuts, the introduction of or increase in regressive consumption taxes such as VAT, wage bill cuts or caps, pension sector reform and fiscal rules and discipline, among others.³⁵ Fiscal rules are tools utilized by governments to contain fiscal policy, including through setting limits on debt and expenditure in relation to revenue,³⁶ with the ultimate aim of achieving ‘fiscal responsibility and debt sustainability’.³⁷

In recent decades, these macro-economic policies have commonly been adopted in response to global or regional recessions or crises. In the aftermath of the global financial crisis in 2008, for example, many countries – high-income, middle-income and low-income states alike – embarked on the path of fiscal consolidation.³⁸ The COVID-19 pandemic poses yet another global moment where austerity policies could be fronted as the natural response to promote recovery. This comes at a time when numerous governments are still implementing austerity measures following the 2008 crisis. This is arguably one of the reasons countries were so ill-prepared to face the COVID-19 pandemic, with persistent under-investment in health and social protection.³⁹

The IMF, in too often pursuing and prioritizing growth and macro-economic stability above all else, has for decades influenced governments the world over through lending, technical assistance and surveillance, to adopt contractionary fiscal policies at the expense of other important considerations, including equity and the social well-being of their populations.⁴⁰ Although the Fund has made strides in its own research and discourse, sounding the alarm bells on inequality, it has remained insistent on recommending harmful austerity policies in the aftermath of crises.⁴¹

The proponents of such policies argue that fiscal consolidation stabilizes the debt of economies and promotes fiscal sustainability. They also argue that committing to undertake fiscal consolidation not only boosts the confidence of investors and international financial markets in a country’s ability to repay its debts, but also has the potential to lower borrowing costs.⁴²

However, austerity has been contested at national and global levels by citizen movements, trade unions, civil society, academia and global institutions, including the International Labour Organization (ILO) and UNICEF. This opposition is based on the vast evidence of the severe negative impacts of fiscal consolidation. Research, including studies conducted by IMF staff, demonstrates that austerity substantially increases income inequality, reduces wages and significantly increases long-term unemployment.⁴³ The compounding effect of economic recession, high unemployment and low incomes during and after crises, topped by austerity measures, could have severe consequences.⁴⁴ In Greece, for example, studies conducted between 2009 and 2010, in the aftermath of the 2008 financial crisis, found that youth unemployment had risen to 50%, HIV infections soared because of cuts to budgets for prevention, and that there was a potential link between the high suicide rates during this period and spending cuts in the country.⁴⁵

It has been shown that austerity increases the income of the wealthiest 10% at the expense of the bottom 80%. This bottom 80% comprises the middle class, who are most affected by wage cuts and pension reform, and low-income earners,⁴⁶ who shoulder the negative consequences of cuts to spending on public services, subsidies and social protection programmes.⁴⁷

Austerity measures also have far-reaching impacts on certain groups in society. Women disproportionately bear the brunt of contractionary fiscal measures such as wage cuts, increases in consumption taxes, and reductions in public spending,⁴⁸ which reduces women's power in household decision making, and hinders their ability to have leisure time. Research from the Middle East and North Africa region demonstrates that cuts in the public wage bill have a particularly negative impact on women, as many opt to work in the public sector because it provides more decent and formal employment than the private sector.⁴⁹ At the same time, regressive consumption taxes increase the cost of basic commodities, which can cause women, who spend considerably more on these items, difficulty in providing for their families.⁵⁰ Worse still, the unpaid care and domestic workload of women, who faced a higher rate of COVID-19-related unemployment than men,⁵¹ has increased significantly during the pandemic.⁵² Women and girls living in poverty who also face discrimination on the basis of race, disability and ethnicity, among other compounding and intersecting factors, are likely to have been even more severely affected.⁵³

During fiscal adjustment, social protection programmes that support migrants, refugees and people with disabilities – groups that are all more likely to be living in poverty or unemployed⁵⁴ – are at risk of being cut or rationalized, resulting in more people being excluded from receiving benefits.⁵⁵ Similarly, older people stand to be affected by cuts to social spending, pension benefits and social protection,⁵⁶ while the LGBTQIA+ community is likely to face additional barriers to accessing services because of cuts to health spending.⁵⁷ Moreover, when consumption taxes such as VAT are introduced or increased instead of alternative forms of taxes such as wealth taxes and corporate taxes, the burden of austerity is shouldered by low-income households rather than high-income households and corporations, deepening inequality further.⁵⁸

Although it has been argued that austerity is necessary to reduce deficits, which in turn sends a signal to international capital markets that a country is capable of repaying its debts, this has been found to be counterproductive.⁵⁹ As explained above, studies show that austerity inhibits growth, increases unemployment and shrinks tax revenues, which could potentially lead to higher deficit levels and make it even harder for governments to finance their priority areas.⁶⁰ This could also create a vicious cycle in which countries that are already spending significantly more on debt repayments than social spending must continue to borrow to service debt.⁶¹

3 METHODOLOGY

Through its lending, surveillance, technical advice to countries and research, the IMF has a major influence on the global economic agenda and country-level policies.⁶² Its role in promoting austerity in post-crisis contexts is well documented⁶³ and it is therefore crucial to monitor its response to COVID-19, in order to assess whether such recommendations are continuing despite the abundant evidence of its harms, and where we can anticipate such policies to manifest.

This briefing paper presents findings from Oxfam's analysis of data on fiscal consolidation during the COVID-19 recovery contained in 107 IMF loan agreements negotiated with 85 countries⁶⁴ between 1 March 2020 and 15 March 2021. This information was reviewed in two phases: loans disbursed from 1 March to 20 September 2020 (phase 1), and loans disbursed 21 September 2020 to 15 March 2021 (phase 2). The findings from phase 1 were published in blog form in October 2020⁶⁵ and those of phase 2 in April 2021.⁶⁶

The data was initially compiled and released as part of a dataset titled *Behind the Numbers: A Dataset on Spending, Accountability, and Recovery Measures included in IMF COVID-19 Loans*. Despite the IMF publishing information on its website about each COVID-19 loan it has approved, it is not as straightforward to determine how governments have promised to spend that money, and what economic measures the IMF has advised each of them to take, during the heat of this crisis but also as the pandemic eases. The research in this paper is part of a broader effort by Oxfam to compile an accessible and comprehensive dataset showing information on the spending, transparency, accountability and proposed recovery measures adopted by countries that have received COVID-19 financing from the IMF. With the dataset, the reader can obtain a snapshot view of any IMF loan approved as of 15 March 2021 – with quotes pulled from official IMF documents – and get an idea of what a recipient government has agreed with the IMF as it accepted these vast sums of money.

The primary target audience of the database is citizens and civil society, with the aim being to provide readers with a snapshot of the discussions between the IMF and their governments, as well as the policy direction their

countries are currently taking or intend to pursue in the aftermath of the pandemic. The full dataset is available on Oxfam's website.⁶⁷

The dataset covers the amounts of funding the IMF has committed and disbursed to borrowing countries by region; types of financing instruments the Fund has employed; the borrowing countries' current debt situation; fiscal policy measures, particularly social spending aimed at addressing the crisis; anti-corruption and transparency measures which countries have committed to undertake; and proposed fiscal measures for the recovery period which constitute the basis of the analysis in this briefing paper. The data on fiscal consolidation was collected through a comprehensive review of publicly available IMF documents, including IMF press releases, staff reports, Article IV reports, letters of intent, debt sustainability analyses, IMF Executive Director statements, and memorandums of economic and financial policies. Information was collated on commitments made by governments and recommendations by the Fund to pursue fiscal consolidation, macro-economic adjustment and fiscal adjustment, or curtail public spending during the COVID-19 recovery (see Annex 1). The review also identified measures typically classified as austerity measures, including wage bill cuts or caps, increases in or the introduction of consumption taxes such as VAT, subsidies reform, pension reforms, and rationalizing of social assistance⁶⁸ (see Annex 2). The choice of search terms, for the purposes of this review, was informed by Oxfam's understanding of austerity, commonly used measures and their resultant social and economic impact – an understanding drawn from existing literature on the subject.⁶⁹

4 IMF-BACKED AUSTERITY: FINDINGS FROM ITS COVID-19 LOANS

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, between 1 March 2020 and 15 March 2021 the IMF approved 107 loans worth \$107bn to support 85 countries. Among them, 73 countries plan to pursue adjustment policies during recovery (see Annex 1). The pandemic has continued into 2021 and it remains unclear how long it will take to recede, but according to the loan documents, over 20 countries had planned to commence adjustments as early as 2020⁷⁰ and 2021.⁷¹ For instance, The IMF is supporting the plans of countries such as Egypt, Mongolia, Colombia and Costa Rica to commence their fiscal consolidation plans as early as 2021 and 2022.

The Fund is advising many countries to adopt fiscal consolidation 'once the crisis abates.' In fact, in its initial response to COVID-19, the Fund lent to countries to enable them to meet their urgent pandemic-related needs, primarily through its emergency lending facilities – the RFI and RCF.⁷² Some countries that had existing IMF loans, such as Benin and Togo, received

Over 20 countries had planned to commence adjustments as early as 2020 and 2021. For instance, The IMF is supporting the plans of countries such as Egypt, Mongolia, Colombia and Costa Rica to commence their fiscal consolidation plans as early as 2021 and 2022.

financial assistance by way of augmentation of their loans. However, most of the countries seeking IMF support have since exhausted their access limits under the emergency facilities and therefore, some of them, including Afghanistan, Costa Rica and Ecuador, have negotiated additional traditional loan programmes which, unlike the emergency loans, contain conditionality in line with the programme objectives.⁷³

PROPOSED FISCAL MEASURES

The most common fiscal measures that countries discuss pursuing with the IMF are **wage cuts, caps and freezes, increases in or the introduction of consumption taxes**, particularly VAT, and **public expenditure cuts**. Other notable fiscal measures set out in the loan documents include subsidy reform, pension reform, and the rationalization of social assistance programmes. In some instances, these recommended measures were not mutually exclusive. For example, the Fund encouraged eight countries to implement both VAT and wage bill measures (Angola, Eswatini, Mozambique, São Tomé and Príncipe, Ecuador, Pakistan, Malawi and El Salvador).

Box 1: Tunisia – wage bill cuts and energy subsidy reforms

In April 2020, the IMF approved a \$745m emergency assistance loan for Tunisia under the RFI, in which the government committed to pursue fiscal consolidation in the COVID-19 recovery period, implemented through two main fiscal measures: 1) cuts to the civil service wage bill; and 2) the elimination of energy subsidies.⁷⁴ To cushion the blow, the government plans to protect low-income households through a social safety net. The Fund and the government are apprehensive about the possible backlash against these reforms amid a tense political climate. Thus, the IMF has advised the Tunisian government to seek public buy-in through a ‘social compact’ with stakeholders. Although the IMF proposes urgent adoption of these fiscal reforms, the Tunisian government noted that it will ‘require more time to reach consensus with multiple civil partners.’⁷⁵

It is not the first time that subsidy cuts and wage bill reforms have been raised in the context of an IMF loan programme in Tunisia. They were among the structural benchmarks set out in the country’s 2013 Stand-By Arrangement and 2016 Extended Fund Facility (EFF), respectively.⁷⁶ Although fossil fuel energy subsidies can be environmentally harmful and may benefit rich people disproportionately, their removal could have a far-reaching impact on low-income households.⁷⁷ The wage bill cuts stand to exacerbate the inequality gap, which is already expected to increase because of the pandemic.⁷⁸ The proposed substitute of a targeted social safety net runs the risk of excluding some households and individuals, with dire consequences, especially in the aftermath of the COVID-19 crisis, which could push almost half a million people into poverty, the majority of whom are likely to be women.⁷⁹

Tunisia intends to negotiate a new EFF arrangement with the Fund soon, with the intention of further concretizing these reforms.

As of March 2021, **The IMF had supported the plans of 31 countries to reform their public wage bill.** Thirteen of them are in Sub-Saharan Africa⁸⁰ (Angola, Burkina Faso, Chad, Gambia, Guinea-Bissau, Liberia, Malawi, Mozambique, São Tomé and Príncipe, Sierra Leone, Eswatini, South Africa and Lesotho); eight are in Latin America and the Caribbean (the Bahamas, Barbados, Costa Rica, Ecuador, El Salvador, Honduras, Paraguay and St. Vincent and the Grenadines); five in MENA and Central Asia (Jordan, Georgia, Kyrgyz Republic, Pakistan and Tunisia); four in Europe (Bosnia and Herzegovina, Kosovo, Ukraine and North Macedonia); and one is in the Asia Pacific region (Tonga) (see Annex 2). The various approaches to this reform include wage cuts, freezes and caps, and the early retirement of public employees. Costa Rica and Tunisia, for example, undertook public wage freezes during the pandemic as part of their fiscal response to the crisis.⁸¹ Malawi, on the other hand, recently decided to increase its public-sector salaries, a move that the IMF is advising against⁸² but which trade unions in the country are jubilant about, since the additional income will support households to recover economically.⁸³

As of March 2021, The IMF had supported the plans of 31 countries to reform their public wage bill.

On taxation, while the IMF is recommending tax reform and increased revenue mobilization, there is little emphasis on promoting progressivity of taxation aimed at the richest individuals and corporations. Costa Rica is one the rare countries where the Fund recommended progressive measures by encouraging the government to improve luxury property taxation. This lack of progressive tax policy recommendations contradicts its own research, including the 2021 Fiscal Monitor, which not only found that there is a high public preference for progressive taxation but also recommended this approach, including wealth taxes, as a key way to tackle inequality.⁸⁴ Instead, **the Fund is advising 14 countries to introduce or increase VAT, a regressive consumption tax, or to eliminate VAT exemptions.** Of the countries that have VAT reform as part of their fiscal consolidation plans, seven are in Sub-Saharan Africa (Nigeria, Eswatini, Mozambique, São Tomé and Príncipe, Kenya, Malawi and Angola); three in MENA and Central Asia (Afghanistan, Egypt and Pakistan); three in Latin America and the Caribbean (Ecuador, El Salvador and Panama); and one in the Asia Pacific region) (see Annex 2). This indirect tax increases the cost of basic commodities, making it even more difficult for people, particularly women and those in low-income households, to sustain their livelihoods, especially following job losses and loss of income as a result the pandemic.

The Fund is advising 14 countries to introduce or increase VAT, a regressive consumption tax, or to eliminate VAT exemptions.

The Fund has encouraged some countries, including Afghanistan and Ecuador, to shield people living in poverty from the impact of VAT increases by exempting food and basic items. In the case of Ecuador, the Fund argues that the proposed fiscal consolidation measures will reduce inequality, as it suggests that the increase in VAT will mostly impact high-income households,⁸⁵ and equates the wage bill cuts to a 'progressive income tax' because 'public sector employees earn above the median income'.⁸⁶ These measures are classic forms of austerity, and the arguments in support of them ignore the severe economic impact of the pandemic on the livelihoods of the middle classes, who also require protection from economic shock.⁸⁷ Between March and May 2020, Ecuador recorded an additional 2.1 million people living in poverty, and the poverty rate increased to 37% by almost 12 percentage points, while the number of middle-income earners fell by 12%.⁸⁸ Cutting the wage bill during recovery could have serious negative

repercussions for these middle-income earners, given that they faced the biggest wage drop compared with high- and low-income earners and that they are currently excluded from existing social protection programmes.⁸⁹

SOCIAL SPENDING

The IMF has encouraged countries to increase their social spending, particularly on healthcare expenditure and social protection, in order to respond to the pandemic.⁹⁰ However, its resounding advice to governments is to reverse these spending measures 'as soon as the crisis abates'. This advice comes in the face of public health and social spending already being at record lows in many countries.⁹¹ The CRI Index found that only 26 of the 158 countries surveyed were spending adequately on public healthcare prior to the pandemic.⁹² Systematically low investments in health systems over the years is a key reason governments were ill-prepared to fight the COVID-19 pandemic, and is a key factor in growing inequality. It is crucial that the IMF supports governments to maintain such expenditure, not do away with it. Instead, the Fund is proposing that countries replace these spending measures with targeted social assistance. This was noted in the loans for a number of countries, including Sierra Leone, El Salvador, Costa Rica, Nicaragua, Peru, Chad, Georgia, Mauritania, Mongolia, Madagascar, Egypt and Colombia.

It is concerning that the IMF is suggesting targeted social assistance programmes or safety nets as the primary intervention that countries should use to protect their people from the dire effects of fiscal austerity. The downsides of targeting, as opposed to universal healthcare and social protection, are well documented and often exclude those who need support.⁹³ This is particularly risky at present due to the increased and likely undercounted numbers of people living in poverty globally as a result of the pandemic.⁹⁴ Moreover, since these programmes are typically designed to direct support to low-income groups only, they usually exclude middle-income earners, who will also require support to recover from the severe economic shock.⁹⁵ Instead, the situation calls for a switch from traditional social assistance programmes to the expansion of social protection coverage during the recovery period, and the creation of new programmes in line with the needs of this section of the population.⁹⁶

Box 2: El Salvador – ‘reverse social spending’

In April 2020, the IMF approved a \$389m emergency assistance loan for El Salvador under the RFI, in which the government has noted its commitment to adopt fiscal consolidation measures in the immediate aftermath of the COVID-19 pandemic, starting in 2021. The IMF has recommended both revenue raising-measures (through increasing consumption taxes) and expenditure contraction measures (through reducing the wage bill via freezes and the early retirement of public employees).

El Salvador increased its expenditure by \$900m to meet its emergency pandemic needs. This was primarily spent on increasing the wage bill (0.3% of GDP), health spending (1% of GDP), a one-time cash transfer to 75% of households (1.5% of GDP) and the construction of a new hospital (0.5% of GDP).

The World Health Organization (WHO) has commended El Salvador for its investment in the public health system, which facilitated the building of a new hospital and increased the number of beds.⁹⁷ Meanwhile, a study conducted in 2020 found that some of the government’s social protection measures were insufficient. For example, many households that qualified for the cash transfer and food baskets distributed by the government did not receive them.⁹⁸

Regardless, the Fund has recommended that once the crisis is over, the government halts its temporary measures, reverses its increase in spending and pursues fiscal consolidation to recover the 3% of GDP spent through the above measures. This had been planned to start in 2021.⁹⁹

Aside from losing the gains made, increasing VAT is likely to exacerbate the economic shock for low-income households, with a heavy burden falling on women. Recent estimates show that 39% of young women in the Latin American region lost their jobs during the pandemic, and El Salvador is one of the most affected countries.¹⁰⁰

The Fund’s Managing Director has explicitly asked countries to avoid the premature withdrawal of their fiscal support.¹⁰¹ Indeed, the IMF has warned some countries such as Nicaragua, The Gambia, Peru and Mauritania against the premature unwinding of fiscal support given the uncertainty around the impact and duration of the pandemic. In a few cases, the Fund has been increasingly encouraging countries to balance fiscal adjustment with the protection of social spending for the most vulnerable people. This is reflected in the conditionality-based loan programmes negotiated with Costa Rica, Afghanistan, Ecuador and Panama. Although these four country programmes have social spending floors, they only commit to targeted social assistance for specific government programmes. For instance, Ecuador’s social spending floor consists solely of cash transfer programmes to low-income households.¹⁰² However, as explained above, targeted social assistance cannot replace the benefits and redistributive impacts of universal social protection,¹⁰³ a lesson the absence of social protection coverage for middle-income earners during this pandemic has taught policy makers and governments. Further, social spending floors in IMF loans have previously been heavily criticized,¹⁰⁴ and Oxfam’s analysis of the IMF programmes (non-emergency loans) approved during the COVID-19 pandemic suggests that the Fund is conducting business as usual. The social spending floors fall far short of the targets set out in the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), highlighting a lack of commitment on the part of

the IMF and governments to protect social spending during the COVID-19 recovery.¹⁰⁵

Importantly, experience from previous crises has shown that fiscal consolidation always takes precedence over social spending.¹⁰⁶ Recommendations and strategies for achieving the planned fiscal adjustments are well laid out in the loan documents, whereas guidelines for protecting social priorities remain vague and seem to be presented merely as compensatory measures to lessen the heavy impact of harsh austerity measures on the most vulnerable populations.

Box 3: South Sudan – fiscal consolidation is ‘inevitable’

South Sudan is at high risk of debt distress.¹⁰⁷ Its oil-dependent economy has been severely affected by the fall in oil revenues and it has had limited access to external concessional financing.¹⁰⁸ Thus, while other countries swept in to provide a stimulus to their citizens in response to the pandemic, the South Sudanese government, in a tight spot, implemented fiscal adjustment measures, including cuts to public expenditure.¹⁰⁹

In November 2020, the IMF approved a \$52.3m emergency assistance loan to South Sudan under the RCF, followed by a further \$174.2m in March 2021 under the same facility. In the latter loan, it was agreed that the government would – as the crisis is ongoing – pursue fiscal consolidation as a priority while ‘making sufficient room, to the extent possible, for COVID-19-related needs and growth-enhancing spending, especially in the health and education sectors’.¹¹⁰

South Sudan’s high debt levels are inhibiting its capacity to meet the basic needs of its people. Prior to the pandemic, less than a third of the country’s population had access to health services,¹¹¹ and it was spending 11 times more on debt repayments than on education, health and social protection combined.¹¹²

The country is grappling with the impact of the pandemic on the lives and livelihoods of its people. A household survey conducted in June 2020 found that 52% of the population lost either some or all of its primary source of income, one in eight households lost all their income, and four in five households skipped meals or ran out of food supplies.¹¹³ The burden of fiscal adjustment will likely fall on low- and middle-income households that have been exposed to economic shock without adequate social protection. Women will likely be disproportionately affected given that since the beginning of the pandemic, they have been balancing providing for the basic needs of their households while taking on more unpaid care work.¹¹⁴

Cutting or restructuring public expenditure is another austerity measure which governments intend to adopt to reduce deficits and debt levels.¹¹⁵ Following a period of fiscal expansion to respond to the urgent health and economic demands of the pandemic, the IMF COVID-19 loans indicate that over 50 governments, including Costa Rica, Panama, Kenya, Lesotho, Sierra Leone and South Sudan, supported by the Fund, intend to reduce their public expenditure. Although some countries committed to protect social priorities while cutting their expenditure – including social protection (Costa Rica), wages for public servants (South Sudan) and universal healthcare and food security (Kenya) – without concrete and binding commitments, these

Following a period of fiscal expansion to respond to the urgent health and economic demands of the pandemic, the IMF COVID-19 loans indicate that over 50 governments, including Costa Rica, Panama, Kenya, Lesotho, Sierra Leone and South Sudan, supported by the Fund, intend to reduce their public expenditure.

protections are not guaranteed. By way of example, Kenya reportedly cut its healthcare spending in the recently passed supplementary budget.¹¹⁶

IMF LOAN PROGRAMMES IN THE NEAR FUTURE

It is expected that a number of countries will agree new IMF loan programmes, having exhausted their access limits on IMF emergency financing, and with the IMF ready to return to its regular mode of conditionality-based financing. Ongoing international debt restructuring initiatives are also predicated on countries agreeing a traditional IMF programme.¹¹⁷ Based on the trends noted above, we can expect that the IMF will likely insist on fiscal austerity in the conditionality negotiated with many countries in the near future.

5 THE IMPLICATIONS OF AUSTERITY ON INEQUALITY DURING THE COVID-19 RECOVERY

Dubbed the ‘inequality virus’, the COVID-19 crisis has aggravated inequalities both between and within countries, further widening the pre-pandemic divide between rich and poor people around the globe.¹¹⁸ The health and economic impacts of the pandemic have also reinforced existing inequalities among different sections of the population. Women have been the hardest hit by job and income losses, and this has been exacerbated by an increase in unpaid care and domestic work.¹¹⁹ Black people, Indigenous Peoples and other marginalized and vulnerable groups all over the world have also been more severely affected.¹²⁰

Undertaking austerity measures as the main fiscal policy response to recovery following a pandemic is alarming for several reasons. First, COVID-19 has reversed the pre-pandemic gains made by several countries towards achieving the SDGs, particularly low-income countries’ progress on reducing poverty¹²¹ and tackling gender and income inequalities.¹²² Progress towards achieving the inequality targets under SDG 10, for example, has been slowed by worsening gender inequalities across sectors (including health, education and labour), at home and in the workplace¹²³ and the increased pressures on social protection systems, especially in low-income countries.¹²⁴ By shrinking the available fiscal space, austerity policies threaten to curtail the ability of governments to get back on track with achieving their social spending targets under the SDGs.¹²⁵ Target 10.4 of SDG

10 specifically requires governments to 'adopt policies, especially fiscal, wage and social protection policies, and progressively achieve greater equality'. Austerity measures, including wage cuts, cuts to social spending and rationalizing social assistance programmes, directly contradict SDG 10 insofar as their effects are most severely felt by women, low-income households and those who are vulnerable.¹²⁶

Second, the full impact of the pandemic has not yet been felt, and may not be fully understood even several years after it ends. The IMF's own research studies assessing the long-term impacts of pandemics show that they tend to increase income inequality, with a more devastating impact where economic activity is also affected, as is the case with the ongoing COVID-19 crisis.¹²⁷ In this regard, austerity measures in the post-pandemic period may cripple recovery efforts. In addition, regressive measures that typify austerity push the burden of recovery onto poor people and the middle classes, while requiring little responsibility or contribution from rich people who have already recovered from the pandemic. However, the IMF has rarely recommended progressive revenue-raising measures in its country-specific advice in the COVID-19 loan documents.¹²⁸

The findings of this analysis of IMF loans reiterates the criticism of the IMF for the growing gulf between its discourse on inequality and its country-level policy recommendations.¹²⁹ Although its global efforts reflect an institution championing the need to reduce inequality, there is a mismatch between this and its implementation at the national level, which is where the rubber meets the road. Its continued push for fiscal austerity during the COVID-19 recovery, as opposed to redistributive policies, despite the known negative impacts on income and gender inequality, reinforces the argument that the IMF's fight against inequality continues to be rhetorical in nature.

At this critical juncture, governments can either choose to continue down the same path and fuel this increasing inequality or take the necessary redistributive measures and fund recovery through progressive efforts to reduce inequalities. The IMF has a responsibility to support and encourage governments to build the necessary fiscal space for a just recovery through progressive policies. Oxfam recommends that the IMF takes bold actions to reduce the inequality crisis, which was already worsening prior to the outbreak of COVID-19.¹³⁰ This requires encouraging governments to pursue policies outside the traditional neoliberal macro-economic policies that have been shown to fuel inequality. There are alternative measures that the IMF should be recommending countries adopt to ensure a more people-centred recovery.¹³¹

- Core macroeconomic decisions should not be made by IMF mission chiefs behind closed doors with finance ministers, but instead as a part of an inclusive and transparent national dialogue, where different options are presented and discussed, and where there is broad agreement on the appropriate economic and fiscal strategy.
- The IMF should, wherever possible, demonstrably allow more flexibility on macro-economic targets such as inflation and fiscal deficits. This should include the speed at which they have to be reduced and what level should be targeted. The optimal level of foreign exchange reserves should also be discussed, and options presented. An analysis of the

trade-offs involved between different options for the relevant macro-economic targets and the impact of these on fiscal space and spending should be transparently laid out.

- On the revenue side, progressive taxation of rich individuals and corporations is key, including through wealth taxes, capital gains taxes and the removal of tax exemptions that benefit high-income earners. Tackling illicit financial flows (IFFs), such as corporate tax evasion, can also be instrumental.¹³²
- The IMF should help countries restructure their debts and back the cancellation of all middle- and low-income countries' debt payments owed during the pandemic, and where necessary after the pandemic as well.
- The IMF must clearly work with donors to maximize aid flows, and in particular secure balance of payments and budget support.
- On the expenditure side, the IMF should encourage and support countries to make increases in social spending a permanent measure and establish the basis for securing quality, universal, free public services and universal social protection. The Fund should learn from its past mistakes of treating social spending as a compensatory measure for the economic hardship caused by implementing neoliberal macro-economic policies.
- The IMF should also support countries in creating the necessary fiscal space through the new \$650bn Special Drawing Rights (SDR) allocation, including through supporting countries to transfer SDRs from reserve accounts to their budgets for fiscal use, and through encouraging significant channelling of SDRs from rich countries to middle- and low-income countries. This should be done without adding to existing debt or attaching economic conditionality. SDR channelling would ideally be used to provide debt cancellation. The IMF should insist that such SDR channelling by rich countries is not counted as part of their aid commitments,

Redistributive policies like universal social protection and increased social spending go a long way towards closing the gaps between rich and poor people, reducing poverty and protecting low-income households, women and vulnerable groups who would be most impacted by fiscal adjustment policies. Financing recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic should be borne by the richest people in society. This is the first step to building back better.

ANNEX I

FISCAL CONSOLIDATION IN IMF COVID-19 LOANS

No.	Country	Type of Financing	Loan Document Text
Sub-Saharan Africa			
1.	Angola	Augmentation of EFF	Despite the crisis, fiscal consolidation will continue, while creating space for adequate spending on health and social safety nets... In the medium term, fiscal consolidation will be largely achieved through increased non-oil revenue, in particular through enhanced VAT collection.
2.	Benin (1)	Augmentation of ECF	From 2021 onwards, the authorities plan to revert to the medium-term fiscal path. To preserve fiscal sustainability, the increase in the fiscal deficit should be temporary and reversed after the shocks dissipate... The authorities remain committed to strengthening debt sustainability by adhering to medium-term fiscal consolidation, conducting sound public investment management, and enhancing debt management capacity.
	Benin (2)	RCF	The authorities remain committed to strengthening debt sustainability by adhering to medium-term fiscal consolidation, conducting sound public investment management, and enhancing debt management capacity... They give assurance to maintain prudent macroeconomic policies needed to support a swift recovery and achieve sustained inclusive growth, once the pandemic abates.
3.	Burkina Faso	RCF	Once the impact of the shock has abated, the fiscal policy will be rebalanced toward a more growth friendly composition, including rising domestically financed development spending back to the pre-epidemic path and scaling down elevated current transfers. The authorities confirmed that any fiscal measures will include a sunset date that will be revisited as the pandemic evolves.
4.	Cabo Verde	RCF	The government remains fully committed to the objectives set out in the Policy Coordination Instrument program, even though some quantitative targets will need to be reassessed in the context of the next review. As soon as the crisis abates, we will continue to implement policies and reforms to increase domestic revenues and contain public spending to help strengthen the fiscal position, protect the peg.
5.	Cameroon (1)	RCF	... the authorities remain committed to their reform agenda under the <u>ECF [Extended Credit Facility] arrangement</u> . They plan to undertake adjustments to return to the fiscal consolidation path once the crisis abates to safeguard debt sustainability and ensure a strong recovery.
	Cameroon (2)	RCF	The authorities agreed on the importance of undertaking the needed adjustments to return to the fiscal consolidation path once the crisis abates to safeguard debt sustainability and ensure a strong and inclusive recovery... As the crisis wanes, fiscal consolidation will resume, with the aim to preserve fiscal and debt sustainability. The authorities also intend to negotiate a successor arrangement with the Fund, to support their reform agenda towards robust, sustained and inclusive growth...
6.	Chad (1)	RCF	Staff welcomes the authorities' continuing commitment to the broad objectives under the <u>current ECF arrangement</u> ... It welcomes the authorities' resolve to return to the medium-term fiscal path and implement the needed adjustment measures as soon as the current crisis abates...

	Chad (2)	RCF	<p>As the crisis abates, fiscal adjustment will be needed, particularly since oil prices are expected to remain low, including by allowing temporary expenditure measures to expire. This would necessitate strengthening domestic revenue mobilization and rationalizing spending while protecting poverty reducing expenditure...</p> <p>Over the medium-term, they will pursue fiscal consolidation, including through unwinding the temporary COVID-19-related measures and step up domestic revenue mobilization...</p>
7.	Cote d'Ivoire	RCF	<p>The authorities should return to the pre-crisis deficit from 2021 onwards once the crisis abates to preserve the gains achieved during the <u>ECF/EFF-supported program</u> and ensure debt sustainability...</p> <p>The authorities had delivered significant fiscal consolidation under the ECF and EFF-supported program. The fiscal deficit declined from 3.3 percent of GDP in 2017 to 2.3 percent of GDP in 2019, with consolidation underpinned by spending compression, as tax policy reforms proved more difficult to implement...</p>
8.	Congo, Democratic Republic	RCF	<p>Staff plans to continue discussions on the timeline of the appropriate fiscal adjustment path to address specific shocks in the context of the forthcoming <u>Staff-monitored program (SMP)</u> review...</p> <p>Under the SMP, the government has committed to reduce the fiscal deficit... The government's objective was to increase revenue, better control expenditures, and issue T-bills to meet any financing gap. However, the COVID-19 has upended these plans... They remain committed to resuming their macroeconomic adjustment efforts once the crisis subsides...</p> <p>Domestic adjustment efforts were also made to prioritize COVID-19 related spending. In this regard, the government cut current spending excluding wages by about 2 percent of GDP. As well, the operating budget of ministries and public institutions was reduced drastically by 30 percent. Spending in key programs like free basic education was preserved alongside expenditures in health care. Furthermore, the authorities are taking preparatory steps to implement revenue-enhancing measures by the end of the year, should the pandemic recede. This include digitalization of tax procedures, VAT collection, and enhanced controls at the borders...</p>
9.	Eswatini	RFI	<p>... we have developed a detailed medium-term fiscal consolidation plan to stabilize public debt and bolster external buffers, while protecting the most vulnerable. Cabinet has approved a plan to adopt consolidation measures of 6 1/2 percent of GDP over the next three years starting in FY21/22, which are part of the government's Medium-Term Recovery Strategy.</p> <p>The consolidation plan, recently approved by cabinet, aims to restore debt sustainability, while protecting the most vulnerable through a combination of spending and revenue measures.</p>
10.	Ethiopia	RCF	<p>Fiscal consolidation is expected to resume in 2021/22. The authorities remain committed to introducing measures to raise tax revenues for 2020/21 by 1 percentage point of GDP. In the event that the pandemic renders this difficult, staff would support delaying implementation until the crisis abates and then introducing them in a supplementary budget law.</p>
11.	Gabon (1)	RFI	<p>The authorities remain committed to pursuing the planned medium-term growth-friendly fiscal consolidation... They intend to revert to the fiscal consolidation path set out in the Staff Report for the <u>Fourth and Fifth Reviews under the extended arrangement</u> once the fallout from the pandemic subsides.</p> <p>Stronger fiscal adjustment will be required in the medium term and the authorities are committed to taking the steps needed to increase domestic revenue and rationalize spending while protecting the poor.</p>
	Gabon (2)	RFI	<p>The authorities'... intend to revert to the fiscal consolidation path set out in the Staff Report for the <u>Fourth and Fifth Reviews under the extended</u></p>

			<p><u>arrangement</u> once the COVID-19 crisis has subsided. Most crisis- related spending and tax relief introduced in 2020 are expected to be rolled back in 2021, although COVID-related constraints to tax compliance and restrictions on the work of revenue administrations will continue somewhat in the first half of 2021...</p> <p>This would require a credible fiscal consolidation anchored on bolstering fiscal revenues and enhancing the efficiency of public spending and possibly implemented in the context of a new IMF-supported arrangement...</p>
12.	Gambia (1)	ECF	Fiscal consolidation in the medium-term will ensure debt sustainability while protecting critical social and infrastructure needs. We aim to improve the primary balance by 1-1 1/2 percent of GDP between 2019 and 2025, consistent with the need to accommodate the rising amortization of external debt starting 2025. This medium-term fiscal profile features a gradual increase in domestic revenue to around 15.2 percent of GDP by end-2025, supported by growing taxable activity...
	Gambia (3)	Augmentation of ECF	In the near term, however, an active policy response would be called for to meet the emergency needs and stimulate the economy by focusing on actions with a high growth multiplier, while relying to a largest possible extent on foreign financing in the form of grants. Subsequently, once the economic recovery takes hold, the policy focus should shift towards appropriate fiscal consolidation, to ensure sustainability and crowd-in the private sector.
13.	Ghana	RCF	The government remain fully committed to maintaining macroeconomic stability and will pursue medium-term policies consistent with fiscal consolidation...
14.	Guinea	RCF	<p>The authorities have indicated their commitment to continue the <u>ECF arrangement</u> and program discussions will resume as soon as feasible...</p> <p>As the impact of the crisis subsides, the authorities will orient fiscal policy to preserve debt sustainability and target a lower-than-previously-programmed primary fiscal deficit path.</p>
15.	Guinea Bissau	RCF	<p>As the pandemic eases, the authorities are committed to put in place a fiscal consolidation program to ensure debt sustainability while addressing the country's vast developmental needs...</p> <p>In 2021, the authorities will initiate an ambitious fiscal consolidation program to ensure medium-term sustainability while continuing to provide support for economic recovery...</p> <p>In 2020, despite the pandemic, the authorities started to rebuild track record by adopting prudent fiscal policies that foster reengagement with the donor community. The authorities have implemented and are planning to implement measures to strengthen revenue mobilization, rationalize the wage bill and improve the debt maturity profile to underpin fiscal consolidation and debt sustainability.</p>
16.	Kenya	RCF	<p>Staff recommend that revenue measures also be part of the medium-term fiscal consolidation strategy, with the aim of restoring and then raising the revenue-to-GDP ratio above that prevailing before the COVID crisis...</p> <p>The authorities remain committed to fiscal consolidation in 2020/21 and over the medium term to reduce macroeconomic vulnerabilities....</p> <p>To help achieve the objective of consolidation, staff advise implementing measures to raise revenues as a share of GDP over the medium term.</p>
17.	Lesotho	RCF	<p>The authorities have begun setting out plan for post-pandemic adjustment, and announced their intention to seek Fund support in this regard...</p> <p>Careful prioritization of expenditures could deliver a growth-friendly consolidation while still protecting the vulnerable. In this regard, the medium-term measures set out in the LOI [Letter of Intent] are a good foundation, and close engagement with the IMF through a Fund-supported program could help to further specify and implement the adjustment...</p>

			<p>While the authorities' immediate priority is to respond to the pandemic through emergency health and economic mitigation measures, fiscal consolidation and structural reforms will be required to restore external balance"</p> <p>Once COVID-19 subsides and in the context of a likely drop in SACU revenues, there is an urgent need to strengthen economic fundamentals and ensure debt sustainability by carrying out fiscal consolidation and implementing growth-enhancing structural reforms.</p>
18.	Liberia	RCF	<p>The authorities reiterate their commitment to reforms under the ECF arrangement to stabilize macroeconomic conditions and lay the foundation for inclusive and durable growth. Once the crisis subsides, they will resume fiscal consolidation to support debt sustainability, including domestic revenue mobilization and rationalization of expenditures.</p>
19.	Madagascar (2)	RCF	<p>Going forward, the authorities will pursue prudent policies to preserve fiscal and debt sustainability over the medium-term in line with the objectives of the <i>Plan Emergence Madagascar</i> (PEM). They will shift the fiscal policy stance to consolidation by unwinding temporary measures related to the pandemic once the health crisis abates. Ongoing reforms to improve revenue mobilization, enhance public financial management, and strengthen the financial situation of some public enterprises would be sustained...</p> <p>The authorities reiterate their interest in a successor arrangement under the Extended Credit Facility to support their development strategy under the PEM.</p>
20.	Malawi (2)	RCF	<p>Staff and the authorities agreed on a temporary relaxation of the FY 2020/21 stance to accommodate the deteriorated economic outlook as well as the need for fiscal consolidation over the medium-term. The new government is still formulating medium-term measures that would be consistent with the new long-term growth strategy under development...</p>
21.	Mozambique	RCF	<p>Beyond this short-term objective, the government remains fully committed to medium-term fiscal consolidation and its structural reform agenda to support inclusive and sustainable growth...</p> <p>Going forward, to help ensure that public debt indicators remain sustainable the authorities are committed to fiscal consolidation once the temporary shock has passed and confidence has been restored...</p>
22.	Niger	RCF	<p>The authorities' medium-term macroeconomic policies will remain guided by the objectives of the <u>ECF-supported program</u>. Maintaining macroeconomic stability is the core goal, with prudent fiscal policy making the final consolidation push in 2021 and 2022, underpinned by reforms to mobilize domestic revenues and improve spending quality...</p> <p>Fiscal consolidation once the COVID-19 pandemic will have passed, underpinned by revenue mobilization and spending quality improvements, should preserve public debt sustainability and macroeconomic stability.</p>
23.	Nigeria	RFI	<p>Once the COVID-19 crisis passes, they intend to resume their revenue-based fiscal consolidation program—which they started this year by increasing the VAT rate and introducing an automatic fuel pricing mechanism— while creating fiscal space for priority spending and avoiding recourse to central bank financing...</p> <p>The authorities (in their letter of intent) have indicated that they are committed to ensuring debt remains sustainable by pursuing revenue-based fiscal consolidation...</p> <p>... fiscal policy will be driven by the government's planned medium-term fiscal consolidation path, which entails increasing revenue to 15 percent of GDP through further VAT reforms, increasing excise taxes, and removing tax exemptions once the crisis abates. The authorities are committed to resume revenue-based fiscal consolidation to eliminate central bank financing and create space for priority spending.</p>
24.	Rwanda (1)	RCF	<p>Staff supports the relaxation of the fiscal stance and the temporary suspension of the program fiscal rule (a fiscal deficit limit of 5.5% of GDP on average over a rolling 5-year window from FY19-20 under the PCI).</p>

			<p>Staff will work with the authorities to identify a timeline for the appropriate fiscal adjustment path and on how to refine the program fiscal rule through the introduction of an escape clause to address specific shocks in the context of the forthcoming PCI review...</p> <p>Even as we contemplate an increase in public spending to carry out emergency response, we are aware of the need to ensure that this would not jeopardize macroeconomic stability and ensure that public debt-to-GDP ratios remain sustainable.</p> <p>Once the crisis subsides, we will stand ready to undertake fiscal consolidation over the medium-term to achieve the PCI objectives.</p>
	Rwanda (2)	RCF	<p>The identification of a credible adjustment path to bring public debt to prudent levels should start without delay. To be credible, this path should be designed now and implemented soon after the crisis abates. It should include measures to step up revenue mobilization efforts and to better prioritize public investment, also critical for contingency planning...</p> <p>They (the authorities) are also committed to a growth-friendly fiscal consolidation as soon as the COVID-19 crisis abates to keep debt sustainable, and to assess and mitigate emerging fiscal risks. To this end, they plan to formulate and discuss the desirable policies in the context of the next PCI review.</p>
25.	Sao Tome and Principe (2)	Existing ECF	<p>The authorities are committed to resuming fiscal consolidation once the crisis abates to improve internal and external balances. In this context, it is essential to keep the wage bill under control and complete the transition to the VAT by mid-2021 to increase revenue and create space for social spending and public investment...</p>
26.	Seychelles	RFI	<p>... the government is committed to implementing fiscal saving measures to bring back the public debt ratio on a downward path once the impact of the pandemic dissipates and confidence is restored, by steadily improving the primary balance from 2021 onwards to reach a surplus of 2 1/2 percent of GDP by 2025 and by actively continuing to seek external budget support after 2021. In staff's view, medium term consolidation measures could include reduction of non-priority current expenditures...</p> <p>The authorities are urged to steadfastly implement fiscal consolidation to reduce public debt vulnerability...</p>
27.	Sierra Leone (1)	RCF	<p>The authorities remain committed to the medium-term policy objectives of the ECF-supported program. In this regard, they are determined to resume growth-friendly fiscal consolidation efforts to restore fiscal and debt sustainability once the crisis abates.</p>
	Sierra Leone (2)	RCF	<p>Looking ahead, the authorities remain committed to maintaining macroeconomic and fiscal stability, in line with their medium-term reform program supported by the Extended Credit Facility. (ECF program includes fiscal consolidation measures)</p>
28.	South Africa	RFI	<p>The RFI will... complement the authorities' strong policy response to the crisis and their planned post-COVID-19 fiscal consolidation and reforms to promote growth that benefits all South Africans...</p> <p>Staff recommended a gradual and growth-friendly but sizable reduction of the consolidated government deficit. This consolidation will require implementation of fiscal measures of about 5-5 1/2 percent of GDP over the next five years, which alongside the impact of the growth recovery would allow the deficit to decline to average levels of about 4 1/2 percent of GDP in the medium term...</p> <p>Should the pandemic produce further economic damage or other risks to the outlook materialize, post-COVID-19 fiscal consolidation would need to be larger and reforms deeper, given the absence of fiscal space and the high debt level.</p>
29.	South Sudan	RCF	<p>The authorities are committed to pursuing macroeconomic stability by implementing fiscal consolidation... They intend to safeguard poverty-reducing and growth-enhancing spending.</p>

			<p>Fiscal consolidation, which is unavoidable even in FY20/21, given the large size of the external shock and limited access to financing, will aim at preserving peace and pro-growth expenditure...</p> <p>Further fiscal consolidation will come from cuts to investment expenditures, which are expected to decline from 3.2 percent of GDP in FY19/20 to 2 percent of GDP for FY20/21.</p>
30.	Togo	Augmentation of ECF	<p>Beyond 2020, the medium-term fiscal framework aims at continuing debt reduction to preserve long-term fiscal and external sustainability... the combination of continued fiscal consolidation and sustained GDP growth is expected to substantially reduce total public debt, which would decline below the benchmark for countries with medium debt carrying capacity starting in 2022...</p> <p>We remain committed to continue reducing public debt level and bolster permanent revenues while stepping up health spending to address the effects of the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. Furthermore, we will continue to focus our policies on sustainable and inclusive growth, including the protection of social spending despite the fiscal consolidation...</p> <p>The authorities broadly agreed with staff's assessment of Togo's public debt situation and recommendations. They concurred with staff's assessment of risk ratings and distress level. Given that Togo's overall risk of debt distress remains high, they recognize that the fiscal consolidation must continue in order to bring public debt down below the relevant benchmark.</p>
Middle East and North Africa			
31.	Afghanistan (1)	RCF	<p>We commit to bring our fiscal deficit to within 1 percent of GDP by 2022. As the pandemic wanes, with pandemic-related spending phasing out and tax revenues recovering, the fiscal position should improve. Over the medium term, we will keep the operating deficit excluding grants on a declining path to reduce aid dependence. To meet these fiscal objectives, we aim to mobilize domestic revenue and further optimize our spending, while preserving priority social outlays.</p>
32.	Armenia	Augmentation of SBA	<p>We will implement gradual fiscal consolidation to bring government debt to GDP ratio to below 50 percent, in line with our fiscal rule. This would require lowering fiscal deficit to about 1 1/2 percent of GDP over the medium-term. This adjustment will be achieved by mobilizing revenue and containing current expenditure...</p>
33.	Egypt (1)	RFI	<p>... the authorities have indicated their commitment to resuming fiscal consolidation as the crisis abates, which is projected to put public debt on a downward trajectory from 2021/22.</p>
	Egypt (2)	SBA	<p>The envisaged fiscal envelope for FY2020/21 would temporarily raise government debt to about 93 percent of GDP (from 84 percent of GDP in FY2018/19). Under current assumptions, the authorities aim to unwind the temporary crisis-related expenditures and return to fiscal consolidation to resume the downward path of public debt in FY2021/22...</p> <p>The authorities are committed to continuing structural reforms that already began <u>under the EFF</u>...</p>
34.	Georgia	Augmentation of EFF	<p>While the authorities are rightly focused on dealing with the fallout of the COVID-19 pandemic, efforts should be made to implement the <u>EFF reform agenda</u> to support the economic recovery...</p> <p>Staff supports the authorities' plans for a gradual fiscal consolidation starting in 2021 as one-off spending expires and revenues recover.</p>
35.	Jordan (1)	EFF	<p>Continued fiscal consolidation efforts are needed to bring public debt toward more sustainable levels. The government's strategy should focus on broadening the tax base and reducing business tax exemptions...</p>

	Jordan (2)	RFI	<p>As the crisis abates, the authorities are committed to resuming gradual fiscal consolidation and accelerate structural reforms to rebuild buffers and support growth, in line with the <u>EFF [Extended Fund Facility] objectives</u>..</p> <p>The authorities are also committed to return to the fiscal consolidation strategy agreed under the EFF arrangement as soon as the situation normalizes... the pace of fiscal consolidation may need to be reconsidered at the time of first EFF review, in view of developments in containing the pandemic both in Jordan and globally, and Jordan's growth trajectory.</p>
36.	Kyrgyz Republic	RFI	<p>... the widening of the deficit in 2020 needs to be embedded in a medium-term fiscal plan, where the fiscal deficit is brought down to 3 percent of GDP within a few years once the temporary shock has passed and confidence has been restored. Previous analysis indicates that large tax exemptions, energy sector subsidies (2.0 percent of GDP), tighter management of the wage bill (11.5 percent of GDP in 2019), and improvements in public financial management should be priority areas for reducing the deficit in the medium term.</p>
37.	Mauritania	Augmentation of existing ECF	<p>Our economic policies aim to: (a) continue with fiscal consolidation and reinforcing debt sustainability at a gradual pace favorable to the recovery of growth...</p>
38.	Pakistan	RFI	<p>Reassuringly, the authorities have reaffirmed their commitment to the EFF and to implement the key policies in the program that will help support growth, build buffers, reduce public debt, and strengthen governance. In this regard, they underscored their commitment to maintain the fiscal consolidation strategy... embedded in the EFF.</p>
39.	Tajikistan	RCF	<p>Staff and the authorities agreed on the implementation of fiscal consolidation measures of 2 percent of GDP in 2021-22 to ensure debt sustainability. While the decline in tax revenues and increased health and social spending in 2020 will likely ease in 2021, staff estimates that an additional fiscal consolidation of 2 percent of GDP will be needed over the medium term to achieve a fiscal deficit target of approximately 2 1/2 percent of GDP and stabilize debt...</p> <p>The authorities agreed that detailed policies underpinning the medium-term fiscal consolidation will be included in the FY2021 and FY2022 annual budgets...</p>
40.	Tunisia	RFI	<p>The authorities are committed to resuming fiscal consolidation once the crisis abates. These efforts will include a reduction of the civil service wage bill as a share of GDP and further energy subsidy reforms, taking into account the social implications...</p> <p>Strong fiscal consolidation over the medium term—challenging in Tunisia's fragile socio-political context—will be unavoidable, once the Covid-19 crisis abates.</p>
41.	Uzbekistan	RCF	<p>Over the medium-term, Uzbekistan will pursue fiscal consolidation and continue tax and public financial management reforms...</p>
Latin America and Caribbean			
42.	Bahamas	RFI	<p>The authorities remain committed to fiscal consolidation over the medium term as specified under the Fiscal Responsibility Act (FRA). The government activated the escape clause of the FRA after Hurricane Dorian hit the country. This allows the authorities to postpone the achievement of their fiscal consolidation targets (a fiscal deficit of 0.5 percent of GDP by FY2020/21 and a public debt-to-GDP ratio of 50 percent by FY2024/25) by four years. The COVID-19 crisis will delay reaching these targets further, but the authorities are steadfast to bring the fiscal deficit to 0.5 percent of GDP by FY2026/27 and the debt ratio to 50 percent of GDP by FY2030/31.</p>
43.	Barbados (1)	Augmentation of EFF	<p>We are targeting a debt-to-GDP ratio of 60 percent by 2033; this will be achieved with a combination of fiscal consolidation, policies to boost growth, reform of our public finances and debt restructuring...</p>
	Barbados (2)	Augmentation of the EFF	<p>Over the medium term, fiscal adjustment will be supported by a cyclical recovery in revenues and continued structural reforms of SOEs...</p>

			<p>We are targeting a debt-to-GDP ratio of 60 percent by 2033; this will be achieved with a combination of fiscal consolidation, policies to boost growth, reform of our public finances and debt restructuring...</p> <p>The Government intends to seek Parliamentary approval of a fiscal rule to enhance fiscal transparency, and lock in the gains of fiscal consolidation (<i>proposed reset structural benchmark for end-September 2021</i>).</p>
44.	Bolivia	RFI	The medium-term fiscal consolidation path is realistic, while the authorities envisage even a more ambitious tightening through streamlining public spending while increasing its efficiency.
45.	Colombia	Augmentation of FCL	<p>In the current crisis, the authorities have temporarily suspended the fiscal rule in 2020 and 2021 due to the fallout from and the need to address the health and economic costs of the pandemic...</p> <p>The decision [to suspend the fiscal rule] also includes an explicit commitment and financial plan to return to the rule by 2022, with a transitional budget in 2021 that details adjustments to expenditure and to fiscal revenues. Any increased fiscal policy flexibility will be destined exclusively to finance the expenditure required to counter the effects of the pandemic.</p>
46.	Chile	FCL	The authorities remain committed to their plans for structural consolidation and debt stability over the medium term (lowering the structural deficit to 2.5 percent of GDP in 2021 and then by 0.5 percent of GDP in subsequent years, to reach a structural deficit target of 1 percent of GDP by 2024).
47.	Costa Rica (1)	RFI	Prior to the pandemic, Costa Rica was on a path of fiscal consolidation to keep public debt on a sustainable path, with a major fiscal reform bill passed at end-2018 and a fiscal rule that ties spending growth from 2020... They are committed to returning to the fiscal consolidation path with a strict implementation of the fiscal rule and revenue-enhancing measures once the crisis moderates...
	Costa Rica (2)	EFF	The fiscal consolidation will be supported by a balanced mix of expenditure rationalization—underpinned by the fiscal rule and equitable revenue mobilization, while strengthening the social safety net. The agreed measures were identified by the authorities in the context of a broad-based dialogue with social partners and political parties in late 2020 and early 2021 to ensure home-grown support and ownership of the reform
48.	Dominican Republic	RFI	They [the authorities] underscore their commitment to continued consolidation efforts in the medium term, but in view of the large-scale shock to the economy in 2020, these efforts must be postponed until the pandemic recedes.
49.	Ecuador (1)	RFI	Continued commitment to ambitious, yet credible, fiscal consolidation after pressures from the crisis subside will be needed to anchor public debt sustainability and strengthen the country's resilience to shocks. Even before the current crisis, strengthening the fiscal position was an important objective of the government...
	Ecuador (2)	EFF	<p>The medium-term adjustment envisioned under the program has been designed to be progressive, to shield lower income groups and reduce income inequality...</p> <p>The composition of fiscal consolidation in the program reflects extensive TA and analysis; it balances growth and equity considerations, efficiency gains, and gaps with regional peers on both taxes and expenditure...</p>
50.	El Salvador	RFI	Preserving fiscal sustainability should be a policy priority. The temporary deterioration of the fiscal position in 2020 is appropriate in light of the global pandemic, but (i) the temporary measures should be allowed to lapse in 2021 and (ii) once the crisis recedes the authorities should move expeditiously to announce a credible fiscal consolidation plan to put debt on a firmly declining path.

51.	Grenada	RCF	Once the COVID-19 crisis dissipates, the government should return to the FRL [Fiscal Responsibility Law] core parameters and re-build its buffers. As economic recovery takes hold, the FRL's escape clause should be withdrawn (with the timing of the withdrawal dependent on the duration of the shock), requiring that the primary surpluses return to, or rise above, the 3 1/2 percent of GDP floor... This strategy should be supported by fiscal adjustment measures, if needed, and a recalibration of the spending growth rule to internalize a withdrawal of the temporary outlays that were used to address the COVID-19 pandemic.
52.	Guatemala	RFI	Guatemala's Government is strongly committed to swiftly return to the fiscal consolidation from 2021 onwards, the fiscal balance is expected to improve through a reduction in the deficit to 3.0 percent of GDP in 2021 and continue its gradual adjustment to reach the historic average (2 percent of GDP) in the following years.
53.	Haiti	RCF	The authorities' macroeconomic policy in the short-term will be anchored around the SMP, with a view to starting the next fiscal year with a medium-term program supported by an ECF. Key objectives for the next few months are... (ii) quell fiscal dominance by working toward fiscal consolidation; and (iii) strengthen social safety nets.
54.	Honduras	Augmentation of SBA	During the last six years, the authorities have attained significant advance in strengthening the macroeconomic and governance framework, restoring macroeconomic stability, including but not limited to fiscal consolidation, while protecting fiscal space to attend to the more vulnerable, achieving approval of the Fiscal Responsibility Law (FRL)... In that vein, Authorities remain firmly committed to macroeconomic stability and the reform agenda...
55.	Nicaragua	RFI	Once the COVID-19 shock subsides, fiscal policy priority should focus on preserving fiscal sustainability, rebuilding buffers, and strengthening resilience. Resuming fiscal consolidation will be the key to ensure fiscal sustainability over the medium-term... Considering the downside risks related to the pandemic, we are preparing a contingency plan to secure adequate resources to protect priority spending. In addition, we commit to implement a multi-year fiscal consolidation of at least 3 percent of GDP in permanent measures over 2021-23 to bring the debt-to-GDP ratio to a firmly declining path over the medium term and improve fiscal policy planning by adopting a responsible and macro economically consistent medium-term fiscal framework.
56.	Panama (1)	RFI	Staff agrees with the temporary relaxation of fiscal deficit limits and the reorientation of fiscal policy to short-term priorities to mitigate the impact of the pandemic. To ensure that public debt-to-GDP ratios remain sustainable and on a declining path, staff supports the return to the gradual adjustment envisaged under the SFRL [Social and Fiscal Responsibility Law] once the pandemic recedes.
	Panama (2)	PLL	Fiscal policy should accommodate the implications of the pandemic on the budget in the short term, while adhering to a gradual consolidation process over the medium term. The expectation is that the pandemic will continue for part of this year. During this period, fiscal policy should aim at ensuring proper health services to the population and adequate social support to vulnerable groups to ensure social cohesion, minimize human suffering and prevent social tensions. As the pandemic recedes, and contagion rates are under control, fiscal consolidation should be underpinned by an enhancement of tax policy and revenue administration and a strategic prioritization of expenditure...

57.	Paraguay	RFI	<p>We therefore intend to return the fiscal deficit to below the ceiling of 1.5 percent of GDP after the crisis is over. Given the highly uncertain economic prospects at this time, the precise time schedule will be determined at the time the 2021 budget is prepared...</p> <p>To keep the deficit below the ceiling and create room for additional investment, we will moderate current expenditure growth and increase revenues. We plan to revise the Fiscal Responsibility Law to limit real growth of primary expenditure to 2 percent down from 4 percent previously. We will also aim for further increases in tax revenue, which is only 10 percent of GDP.</p>
58.	Peru	FCL	<p>While the medium-term fiscal adjustment and the return to the numerical parameters of the fiscal rule will be to a large extent the result of the dissipation of temporary support policies and of higher tax collection associated to the economic recovery, it will be nonetheless key for the authorities to complement this process by continuing to focus on revenue administration measures...</p>
59.	St. Lucia	RCF	<p>The authorities are committed to ensuring debt remains sustainable over the medium-term and taking the necessary steps to bring the debt to their 2030 debt target. To this end, they are considering measures to widen the tax base (including by targeting the informal sector) once the economy recovers from the crisis and plans to adopt a fiscal rule that would create a clear institutional framework to guide the pace and composition of the medium-term fiscal consolidation and minimize implementation risks.</p>
60.	St. Vincent and the Grenadines	RCF	<p>... the authorities agree with staff recommendations to facilitate fiscal consolidation by enhancing the effectiveness of tax administration, tightly controlling current expenditure and wage bill growth...</p>
Asia			
61.	Maldives	RCF	<p>The Government remains committed to fiscal consolidation to restore fiscal and debt sustainability. On the revenue side, we will monitor the implementation of our new income tax, increase as planned, after the crisis...</p>
62.	Mongolia	RFI	<p>it will be critical to resume key reforms begun during the recent <u>Extended Fund Facility</u> arrangement. These include a return to fiscal consolidation to reduce still high public debt...</p>
63.	Myanmar	RFI/RCF	<p>The Myanmar authorities have been focusing their near-term fiscal spending on the pandemic relief and will shift to gradual fiscal consolidation when the crisis abates.</p>
64.	Nepal	RCF	<p>Once the effects of the pandemic have subsided, an enhanced commitment to fiscal consolidation will be needed to protect fiscal sustainability, which would be facilitated by the expiry of the temporary support programs...</p>
65.	Samoa	RCF	<p>We will embark on fiscal consolidation as soon as the post-pandemic economic recovery takes hold, and aim to maintain our overall fiscal deficit under the annual ceiling of 2 percent...</p>
66.	Tonga	RCF	<p>Notwithstanding the pandemic, fiscal consolidation continued through FY2020 as a result of donor support and investment delays. However, a fiscal deficit is unavoidable in FY2021 given the need to support the economy and healthcare through the pandemic.</p> <p>Post-pandemic, the authorities need to embark on fiscal consolidation measures to rebuild fiscal buffers and prioritize investment projects that improve resilience to natural disasters and raise potential growth. New donor grant commitments and debt relief would be helpful.</p>
Europe			
67.	Albania	RFI	<p>In the coming years, once the shocks have been overcome, it will be crucial to ensure steadfast fiscal consolidation and efforts to contain fiscal risks in order to create a larger fiscal buffer before a possible future shock hits. Staff stands ready to assist the authorities in addressing both</p>

			<p>the immediate and the medium-term policy challenges and supporting a strong and sustainable economic recovery...</p> <p>Once the COVID-19 crisis is over, the authorities intend to resume their fiscal consolidation efforts to bring the public debt-to-GDP ratio to 60 percent by 2025.</p>
68.	Bosnia and Herzegovina	RFI	The authorities are committed to resume fiscal consolidation once the consequences of the COVID-19 outbreak are contained, building on the progress achieved over the last years.
69.	Kosovo	RFI	After the current crisis, it will be crucial to rebuild fiscal buffers through fiscal consolidation to enhance preparedness for future shocks... Staff stands ready to assist the authorities in addressing both the immediate and the medium-term policy challenges and supporting a strong and sustainable economic recovery.
70.	Montenegro	RFI	<p>The authorities will observe the path of fiscal consolidation towards a primary surplus of 2 percent of GDP in the medium term and a debt target closer to 60 percent of GDP by 2025; they will refrain from measures that would reverse this path...</p> <p>Looking ahead, they are fully committed to resume fiscal consolidation and to bring debt on a downward trajectory once the consequences of the COVID-19 outbreak are contained, building on the progress achieved over the last years.</p>
71.	North Macedonia	RFI	To ensure debt sustainability, the authorities are committed to resuming fiscal consolidation once the health crisis is contained. Meanwhile, they stand ready to take any additional measures that may be needed, in consultation with the Fund, and maintain a close dialogue with staff to address both the immediate and medium-term policy challenges.
72.	Ukraine	SBA	<p>As the recovery sets in, fiscal policy will need to be tightened to place public debt back on a downward path. Revenues will be supported by the rebounding of economic activity and crisis-related expenditures can be phased out, reducing the budget deficit to about 4-5 percent of GDP in 2021.</p> <p>Further ahead, fiscal consolidation will need to be supported by broadening the tax base, strengthening revenue administration, and rationalizing current expenditures, to achieve primary surpluses of about 1-1 1/2 percent of GDP—implying an overall deficit of around 2 1/2 percent of GDP by 2023. This should gradually return public debt to close to 50 percent of GDP by 2025 and ensure medium-term fiscal sustainability.</p>

ANNEX 2

AUSTERITY MEASURES IN IMF LOANS DURING AND IN THE AFTERMATH OF THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC

Sub-Saharan Africa							
Country	VAT (introduction, increase or Removal of Exemptions)	Wage Bill Cuts, Caps, Freezes or Reform	Subsidies Reform (removal/ rationalization)	Pension/ Social Security Reform	Reducing Public Spending	Rationalizing/ Further Targeting of Social Protection	Resumption of Fiscal Consolidation
Angola	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	2020
Benin	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	2021
Burkina Faso		Yes	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Cabo Verde	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Cameroon	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Central African Republic	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	-
Chad	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Comoros	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Congo, Democratic Republic of (DRC)	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Cote d'Ivoire	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	2021
Eswatini, Kingdom of	Yes	Yes	-	-	Yes	Yes	2021
Ethiopia	-	-	-	-	-	-	2021
Gabon	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Gambia	-	Yes	-	-	-	-	2021
Ghana	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	In the medium term
Guinea	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Guinea Bissau	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	2021
Kenya	Yes	-	-	-	Yes	-	2021
Lesotho	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Liberia	-	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Madagascar	-	-	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Malawi	Yes	Yes	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Mali	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Mozambique	Yes	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Niger	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	2021
Nigeria	Yes	-	Yes	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Rwanda	-	-	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Sao Tome and Principe	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Senegal	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Seychelles	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Sierra Leone	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	2021
South Africa	-	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
South Sudan	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	2021
Togo	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	2022
Uganda	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Middle East, North Africa and Central Asia							
Country	VAT (introduction, increase or Removal of Exemptions)	Wage Bill Cuts, Caps, Freezes or Reform	Subsidies Reform (removal/ rationalization)	Pension/Social Security Reform	Reducing Public Spending	Rationalizing/ Further Targeting of Social Protection	Resumption of Fiscal Consolidation
Afghanistan	Yes	-	-	-	Yes	-	2021
Armenia	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Djibouti	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Egypt	Yes	-	-	Yes	Yes	Yes	2021
Georgia	-	Yes	-	Yes	-	Yes	2021
Jordan	-	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Once pandemic subsidies
Kyrgyz Republic	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Mauritania	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Pakistan	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	2021
Somalia	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Tajikistan	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	2021
Tunisia	-	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	2021
Uzbekistan	-	-	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Asia and Pacific							
Country	VAT (introduction, increase or Removal of Exemptions)	Wage Bill Cuts, Caps, Freezes or Reform	Subsidies Reform (removal/ rationalization)	Pension/Social Security Reform	Reducing Public Spending	Rationalizing/ Further Targeting of Social Protection	Resumption of Fiscal Consolidation
Bangladesh	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Maldives	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Medium term
Mongolia	-	-	-	-	-	-	2021/ Once pandemic subsidies

Myanmar	Yes	-	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Nepal	-	-	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Papua New Guinea	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Samoa	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Solomon Islands	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tonga	-	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	2020
Latin America and Caribbean							
Country	VAT (introduction, increase or Removal of Exemptions)	Wage Bill Cuts, Caps, Freezes or Reform	Subsidies Reform (removal/ rationalization)	Pension/Social Security Reform	Reducing Public Spending	Rationalizing/ Further Targeting of Social Protection	Resumption of Fiscal Consolidation
Bahamas	-	Yes	-	Yes	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Barbados	-	Yes	-	Yes	Yes	-	2021
Bolivia	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	Medium term
Chile	-	-	-	-	-	-	2021
Colombia	-	-	-	-	Yes	Yes	2022
Costa Rica	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	Yes	2021/Once pandemic subsidies
Dominica	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Dominican Republic	-	-	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Ecuador	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Once pandemic subsidies
El Salvador	Yes	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Grenada	-	-	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Guatemala	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	2021
Haiti	-	-	Yes	-	Yes	-	Short to medium term
Honduras	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Jamaica	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Nicaragua	-	-	-	-	-	-	2021/ Once pandemic subsidies
Panama	Yes	-	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Paraguay	-	Yes	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Peru	-	-	-	-	-	-	2021/Once pandemic subsidies
St. Lucia	-	-	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies

St. Vincent and the Grenadines	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Europe							
Country	VAT (introduction, increase or Removal of Exemptions)	Wage Bill Cuts, Caps, Freezes or Reform	Subsidies Reform (removal/rationalization)	Pension/Social Security Reform	Reducing Public Spending	Rationalizing/ Further Targeting of Social Protection	Resumption of Fiscal Consolidation
Albania	-	-	-	-	-	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Bosnia and Herzegovina	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Kosovo	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	Yes	Once pandemic subsidies
Moldova	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	-
Montenegro	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	2021
North Macedonia	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies
Ukraine	-	Yes	-	-	Yes	-	Once pandemic subsidies

N/A: Loan documents are not available on the IMF website

NUMBER OF COUNTRIES PER MEASURE

- VAT: 14
- Wage Bill: 31
- Subsidies reform: 11
- Pension Reform: 6
- Reducing public spending: 55
- Further targeting of social protection programmes: 8

NOTES

- 1 Oxfam. (2020, 9 April). *Half a Billion People Could be Pushed into Poverty by Coronavirus, Warns Oxfam*. Accessed at <https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/half-billion-people-could-be-pushed-poverty-coronavirus-warns-oxfam>
- 2 K. Georgieva. (2020). *No lost generation: can poor countries avoid the Covid trap?* The Guardian. Accessed at <https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/sep/29/covid-pandemic-imf-kristalina-georgieva>
- 3 E. Berkhout, et al. (2021). *The Inequality Virus: Bringing together a world torn apart by coronavirus through a fair, just and sustainable economy*. Oxfam. Accessed at <https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/inequality-virus>
- 4 International Labour Organization (ILO). (2021). *World Employment and Social Outlook Trends 2021*. Accessed at https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms_795453.pdf
- 5 M. Martin and M. Lawson. (2020). *Fighting Inequality in the Time of COVID-19: The Commitment to Reducing Inequality Index 2020*. Oxfam and Development Finance International. Accessed at <https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/621061/rr-fighting-inequality-covid-19-cri-index-081020-en.pdf>
- 6 K. Georgieva. (2021). *Giving People a Fair Shot—Policies to Secure the Recovery*. IMF. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2021/03/25/sp033021-SMs2021-Curtain-Raiser>
- 7 M. Martin and M. Lawson. (2020). Op. cit.
- United Nations. (n.d.). *Everyone Included: Social Impact of COVID-19*. Accessed at <https://www.un.org/development/desa/dspd/everyone-included-covid-19.html>
- 8 Oxfam. (2021, 29 April). *COVID-19 cost women globally over \$800 billion in lost income in one year*. Accessed at <https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/covid-19-cost-women-globally-over-800-billion-lost-income-one-year>
- 9 International Labour Organization (ILO). (2021). *COVID Monitor: COVID-10 and the World of Work. Seventh Edition*. Accessed at https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/@dgreports/@dcomm/documents/briefing-note/wcms_767028.pdf
- 10 I. Ortiz, M. Cummins and K. Karunanethy. (2017). *Fiscal Space for Social Protection and the SDGs: Options to expand social investments in 187 countries*. 2nd Edition, ILO, UNICEF and UN Women. Accessed at <https://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2603728>
- 11 I. Ortiz et al. (2015). *The Decade of Adjustment: A review of austerity trends 2010–2020 in 187 countries*. ILO. Accessed at https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/---soc_sec/documents/publication/wcms_383871.pdf
- 12 CESR. (2018). *Assessing Austerity: Monitoring the human rights impact of fiscal consolidation*. Accessed at <https://www.cesr.org/assessing-austerity-monitoring-human-rights-impacts-fiscal-consolidation>
- 13 K. Donald and N. Lusiani. (2017). *The IMF, Gender Equality and Expenditure Policy*. Bretton Woods Project. Accessed at <https://socialprotection-humanrights.org/resource/gendered-costs-austerity-assessing-imfs-role-budget-cuts-threaten-womens-rights/>
- 14 L. Ball et al. (2013). *The Distributional Effects of Fiscal Consolidation*. IMF Working Paper. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2013/wp13151.pdf>
- 15 I. Ortiz and M. Cummins. (2021). *Global Austerity Alert: Looming budget cuts in 2021–2025 and alternative pathways*. Accessed at https://www.eurodad.org/global_austerity_alert
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 IMF. (2021). *Fiscal Monitor: A fair shot*. pp.36–40. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/FM/Issues/2021/03/29/fiscal-monitor-april-2021#Full%20Report>
- 18 World Health Organization (WHO). (2021). *WHO Coronavirus (COVID-19) Dashboard*. Accessed 28 July 2021 at <https://covid19.who.int/>

- 15 Oxfam. (2020, 9 April). Op. cit.
- 16 E. Berkhout, et al.. (2021). Op. cit.
- 17 UN Women. (2020, 16 September). *COVID-19 and its Economic Toll on Women: The story behind the numbers*. Accessed at <https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/9/feature-covid-19-economic-impacts-on-women>
- 18 ILO. (2021). Op. cit.
- 19 M. Martin and M. Lawson. (2020). Op. cit.
- United Nations. (n.d.). Op. cit.
- 20 World Bank. (2021, 22 January). *Urgent, Effective Action Required to Quell the Impact of COVID-19 on Education Worldwide*. Accessed at <https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/immersive-story/2021/01/22/urgent-effective-action-required-to-quell-the-impact-of-covid-19-on-education-worldwide>
- Global Education Monitoring Report Team and World Bank. (2021). *Education Finance Watch 2021*. Accessed at <https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000375577>
- 21 V. Madrigal-Borloz. (2020). *Report of the Independent Expert on Protection Against Violence and Discrimination Based on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity*. United Nations General Assembly A/75/258. Accessed at <https://undocs.org/pdf?symbol=en/A/75/258>
- 22 E. Martin. (2020, 16 March). *IMF Ready to Mobilize \$1 Trillion Loan Capacity to Counter Virus*. Bloomberg. Accessed at <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-03-16/imf-ready-to-mobilize-1-trillion-loan-capacity-to-counter-virus>
- 23 For some countries that had ongoing IMF loan programmes when the COVID-19 pandemic hit.
- 24 IMF. (2021). *IMF Precautionary and Liquidity Line (PLL)*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/About/Factsheets/Sheets/2016/08/01/20/45/Precautionary-and-Liquidity-Line>
- IMF. (2021). *IMF Flexible Credit Line (FCL)*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/About/Factsheets/Sheets/2016/08/01/20/40/Flexible-Credit-Line>
- See also Panama, Chile, Colombia and Peru IMF loans in Oxfam. (2021). *Behind the Numbers: A dataset on spending, accountability, and recovery measures included in IMF COVID-19 loans*. Accessed at <https://oi-files-d8-prod.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2021-03/Final%20IMF%20COVID%20Financing%20Tracker%20-%20Phase%20%20%28March%2015%202021%29.pdf>
- 25 L. Elliott. (2020, 15 April). *Spend What You Can to Fight COVID-19, IMF Tells Member States*. *The Guardian*. Accessed at <https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/apr/15/spend-what-you-can-to-fight-covid-19-imf-tells-member-states>
- 26 I. Ortiz, M. Cummins and K. Karunanethy. (2017). Op. cit.
- I. Ortiz et al. (2015). Op. cit.
- CESR. (2018). Op. cit.
- 27 D. Furceri, P. Loungani, J. D. Ostry, and P. Pizzuto. (2021). *Fiscal austerity intensifies the increase in inequality after pandemics*. VoxEU.org. Accessed at <https://voxeu.org/article/fiscal-austerity-intensifies-increase-inequality-after-pandemics>
- 28 E. Berkhout, et al. (2021). Op. cit.
- 29 D. Munevar. (2020). *Arrested Development: International Monetary Fund lending and austerity post COVID-19*. European Network on Debt and Development (EURODAD). Accessed at https://www.eurodad.org/arrested_development.
- I. Ortiz and M. Cummins. (2021). Op. cit.
- 30 N. Daar and N. Tamale. (2020). Op. cit.
- D. Munevar. (2020). Op. cit.

- 31 *Civil Society Organisations' statement against continued IMF austerity*. (2020). Accessed at https://www.eurodad.org/civil_society_organisations_open_letter_to_imf_austerity
- 32 K.D. Singh and H. Kumar. (2021, 16 April). *COVID-19 Pushes India's Middle Class Toward Poverty*. *The New York Times*. Accessed at <https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/16/business/economy/india-covid19-middle-class.html>
- 33 According to IMF staff, '... fiscal consolidation, [is] sometimes called "austerity," which is shorthand for policies to reduce fiscal deficits and debt levels.'
- J.D. Ostry, P. Loungani and D. Furceri. (2016). *Neoliberalism: Oversold? Finance and Development*, 53(2). IMF. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2016/06/ostry.htm>
- 34 OECD. (2011). *Fiscal Consolidation: The need for evidence-based decision making*. In *Government at a Glance 2011*, OECD Publishing, Paris. Accessed at https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/docserver/gov_glance-2011-6-en.pdf?expires=1619684227&id=id&accname=quest&checksum=65FDFA5983482664A4865FD1B5D7E308
- 35 I. Ortiz and M. Cummins. (2019). *Austerity: The new normal – A renewed Washington Consensus 2010-24*. Accessed at <https://policydialogue.org/files/publications/papers/Austerity-the-New-Normal-Ortiz-Cummins-6-Oct-2019.pdf>
- 36 Institute for Government. *Fiscal Rules*. Accessed at <https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/explainers/fiscal-rules>
- 37 IMF. (2017). *Fiscal Rules Dataset*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/FiscalRules/map/map.htm>
- 38 I. Ortiz and M. Cummins. (2019). Op. cit.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 K. Donald and N. Lusiani. (2017). *The IMF, Gender Equality and Expenditure Policy*. Bretton Woods Project. Accessed at <https://socialprotection-humanrights.org/resource/gendered-costs-austerity-assessing-imfs-role-budget-cuts-threaten-womens-rights/>
- 41 C. Mariotti, N. Galasso and N. Daar. (2017). *Great Expectations: Is the IMF turning words into action on inequality?* Accessed at <https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/620349/bp-great-expectations-imf-inequality-101017-en.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y>. DOI: 10.21201/2017.0872.
- 42 A.C. David et al. (2019). *The Rewards of Fiscal Consolidation: Sovereign spreads and confidence effects*. IMF Working Paper. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2019/07/02/The-Rewards-of-Fiscal-Consolidation-Sovereign-Spreads-and-Confidence-Effect-46943>
- 43 L. Ball et al. (2013). Op. cit.
- 44 K. Poinasamy. (2013). *The True Cost of Austerity and Inequality: UK case study*. Accessed at https://www-cdn.oxfam.org/s3fs-public/file_attachments/cs-true-cost-austerity-inequality-uk-120913-en_0.pdf
- J.P. Bohoslavsky. (2019). *The Accomplices to Austerity are also Responsible for Human Rights Violations*. Equal Times. Accessed at <https://www.equaltimes.org/international-debt-servicing?lang=en#.YK5yQS2cy6g>
- 45 K. Allen. (2014, 21 April). *Austerity in Greece Caused More Than 500 Male Suicides, Say Researchers*. *The Guardian*. Accessed at <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/apr/21/austerity-greece-male-suicides-spending-cuts>
- 46 T. Stubbs et al. (2021). *Poverty, Inequality, and the International Monetary Fund: How austerity hurts the poor and widens inequality*. Boston University, Global Development Policy Centre, Working Paper 046. Accessed at <https://www.bu.edu/gdp/2021/04/02/poverty-inequality-and-the-imf-how-austerity-hurts-the-poor-and-widens-inequality/>
- 47 J.P. Bohoslavsky. (2019). Op. cit.

- 48 K. Donald and N. Lusiani. (2017). Op. cit.
- 49 N. Abdo. (2019). *The Gendered Impact of IMF Policies in Middle East and North Africa*. Oxfam. Accessed at <https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/gendered-impact-imf-policies-mena>
- 50 Ibid.
- 51 S. Zarrilli and H. Luomaranta. (2021). *Gender and Unemployment: Lessons from the COVID-19 pandemic*. United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), April 2021. Accessed at <https://unctad.org/news/gender-and-unemployment-lessons-covid-19-pandemic>
- 52 M. Bolis et al. (2020). *Care in the Time of Coronavirus: Why care work needs to be at the centre of a post-COVID-19 feminist future*. Oxfam. Accessed at <https://oxfamlibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/621009/bp-care-crisis-time-for-global-reevaluation-care-250620-en.pdf>. DOI: 10.21201/2020.6232
- 53 C. Coffey et al. (2020). *Time to Care: Unpaid and underpaid care work and the global inequality crisis*. Oxfam. Accessed at <https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/time-to-care-unpaid-and-underpaid-care-work-and-the-global-inequality-crisis-620928/>. DOI: 10.21201/2020.5419.
- 54 P. Alston. (2018). *Statement on Visit to the United Kingdom*. United Nations Special Rapporteur on Extreme Poverty and human Rights. Accessed at https://www.ohchr.org/documents/issues/poverty/eom_gb_16nov2018.pdf
- 55 Center for Economic and Social Rights (CESR). (2018). *Assessing Austerity: Monitoring the human rights impact of fiscal consolidation*. Accessed at <https://www.cesr.org/assessing-austerity-monitoring-human-rights-impacts-fiscal-consolidation>
- 56 International Labour Organization (ILO). (2014). *Social Protection for Older Persons: Key policy trends and statistics*. Social Protection Department, Geneva. Accessed at https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/documents/publication/wcms_310211.pdf
- 57 CESR. (2018). Op. cit.
- 58 T. Stubbs et al. (2021). Op. cit.
- 59 CESR. (2012). *Fiscal Fallacies: 8 myths about the 'age of austerity'*. Accessed at <https://www.cesr.org/sites/default/files/CESR-FiscalFallacies.pdf>
- 60 Ibid. See also, Y. Varoufakis, *Defining Austerity*. Accessed at <https://www.yanisvaroufakis.eu/2013/05/31/defining-austerity/>
- 61 UNICEF. (2021). *COVID-19 and the Looming Debt Crisis*. p.15. Accessed at <https://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/1193-covid-19-looming-debt-crisis-protecting-transforming-social-spending-for-inclusive-recoveries.html>
- 62 C. Mariotti, N. Galasso and N. Daar. (2017). Op. cit.
- 63 Ibid.
- 64 The IMF's COVID-19 [lending tracker](#), last accessed on June 15 2021, mentions that the Fund has provided financial assistance to 84 countries. The discrepancy between Oxfam's number (85) and the Fund's number of countries is due to the fact that Paraguay and Guatemala were removed from the list of countries for unknown reasons despite the fact that they both received emergency funding respectively in [April](#) and [June](#) 2020.
- 65 N. Daar and N. Tamale. (2020). *A Virus of Austerity? The COVID-19 spending, accountability and recovery measures agreed between the IMF and your government*. Oxfam blog. Accessed at <https://www.oxfam.org/en/blogs/virus-austerity-covid-19-spending-accountability-and-recovery-measures-agreed-between-imf-and>
- 66 N. Abdo. (2021, 9 April). *Austerity is not a fair shot: 4 observations on the IMF's latest COVID-19 loans*. Accessed at <https://medium.com/@OxfamIFIs/austerity-is-not-a-fair-shot-fdc4e11a06b6>
- 67 Oxfam's full data set can be found at this link: <https://www.oxfam.org/en/international-financial-institutions/imf-covid-19-financing-and-fiscal-tracker>
- 68 I. Ortiz and M. Cummins. (2019). Op. cit.
- 69 Ibid.

- I. Ortiz, M. Cummins and K. Karunanethy. (2017). Op. cit.
- I. Ortiz et al. (2015). Op. cit.
- CESR. (2018). *Assessing Austerity: Monitoring the human rights impact of fiscal consolidation*. Accessed at <https://www.cesr.org/assessing-austerity-monitoring-human-rights-impacts-fiscal-consolidation>
- 70 IMF. (2020). *Republic of South Sudan: Request for disbursement under the Rapid Credit Facility*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2020/11/16/Republic-of-South-Sudan-Request-for-Disbursement-Under-the-Rapid-Credit-Facility-Press-49895>
- 71 IMF. (2020). *El Salvador: Staff report- request for purchase under the Rapid Financing Instrument*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2020/04/16/El-Salvador-Staff-Report-Request-for-Purchase-Under-the-Rapid-Financing-Instrument-Press-49333>
- 72 The IMF's Rapid Financing Instrument (RFI). Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/About/Factsheets/Sheets/2016/08/02/19/55/Rapid-Financing-Instrument>
- The IMF's Rapid Credit Facility (RCF). Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/About/Factsheets/Sheets/2016/08/02/21/08/Rapid-Credit-Facility>
- 73 See for example, IMF. (2020). *Islamic Republic of Afghanistan: Request for a 42-month arrangement under the Extended Credit Facility*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2020/11/13/Islamic-Republic-of-Afghanistan-Request-for-a-42-Month-Arrangement-Under-the-Extended-Credit-49888>
- 74 IMF. (2020). *Tunisia: Request for Purchase under the Rapid Financing Instrument*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2020/04/14/Tunisia-Request-for-Purchase-Under-the-Rapid-Financing-Instrument-Press-Release-Staff-Report-49327>
- 75 IMF. (2021). *Tunisia: 2021 Article IV Consultation*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2021/02/26/Tunisia-2020-Article-IV-Consultation-Press-Release-Staff-Report-and-Statement-by-the-50128>
- 76 N. Abdo. (2019). Op. cit.
- 77 Ibid.
- 78 K. Deeksha et al. (2020). *Impacts of COVID-19 on Household Welfare in Tunisia*. World Bank, Policy Research Working Paper 9503. Accessed at <https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/529381608228318922/pdf/Impacts-of-COVID-19-on-Household-Welfare-in-Tunisia.pdf>
- 79 Ibid.
- 80 The use of the term 'Sub-Saharan Africa' in this briefing paper is to maintain consistency with the IMF's classification of loans for the region. See <https://www.imf.org/en/Topics/imf-and-covid19/COVID-Lending-Tracker>. However, Oxfam prefers to refer to the region as Africa.
- 81 IMF. (2020). Tunisia. Op. cit. p.5 and p.37.
- IMF. (2021). *Costa Rica: 2021 Article IV consultation and request for an extended arrangement under the Extended Fund Facility*. p.8. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2021/03/01/Costa-Rica-2021-Article-IV-Consultation-and-Request-for-an-Extended-Arrangement-Under-the-50136>
- 82 IMF. (2020). *Malawi: Request for disbursement under the Rapid Credit Facility*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2020/10/20/Malawi-Request-for-Disbursement-Under-the-Rapid-Credit-Facility-Press-Release-Staff-Report-49831>
- 83 W. Gwede. (2020, 30 October). *Malawi Government Increases Civil Servants Salaries: Lowest paid to get K118,000*. Nyasa Times. Accessed at <https://www.nyasatimes.com/malawi-govt-increases-civil-servants-salaries-lowest-paid-to-get-k118-000/>
- 84 IMF. (2021). *Fiscal Monitor: A fair shot*. pp.36-40. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/FM/Issues/2021/03/29/fiscal-monitor-april-2021#Full%20Report>

- 85 IMF. (2020). *Ecuador: First review under the Extended Fund Facility and request for modification of quantitative performance criteria*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2020/12/23/Ecuador-First-Review-Under-the-Extended-Arrangement-Under-the-Extended-Fund-Facility-and-49980>
- 86 Ibid. p.47.
- 87 H.X. Jara et al. (2021). *The Role of Automatic Stabilizers and Emergency Tax-benefit Policies During the COVID-19 pandemic in Ecuador*. United Nations University WIDER Working Paper 2021/4, p.21. Accessed at <https://www.wider.unu.edu/sites/default/files/Publications/Working-paper/PDF/wp2021-4-automatic-stabilizers-tax-benefit-policies-COVID-19.pdf>
- 88 Government of Ecuador. (2021) *Socioeconomic Assessment: COVID-19 PDNA Ecuador March –May 2020*. Accessed at https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&ved=2ahUKewiq2d6JmunwAhW0yaQKHTn4BooQFjAEegQIDRAD&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.undp.org%2Fcontent%2Fdam%2Fndp%2FLibrary%2F covid19%2FEcuador-Eval-Soc-Econ_EN.pdf&usq=A0vVaw207Mq_jaB27of0ifjsPpqU
- 89 H.X. Jara et al. (2021). Op. cit. p.17 and p.21.
- 90 L. Elliott. (2020, 15 April). Op. cit.
- 91 WHO. (2020). *Global Spending on Health: Weathering the storm*. p.5. Accessed at <https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=2ahUKewijhvyw3axwAhWFSHUIHYCIDX8QFjADegQICAD&url=https%3A%2F%2Fapps.who.int%2Fnha%2Fdatabase%2FDocumentationCentre%2Fgetfile%2F58717341%2Fen&usq=A0vVaw25M1xydqdm8kVdd4hgCLF3>
- 92 M. Martin and M. Lawson. (2020). Op. cit.
- 93 E. Seery, et al. (2014). *Even It Up: Time to end extreme inequality*. Oxfam. Accessed at https://www-cdn.oxfam.org/s3fs-public/file_attachments/cr-even-it-up-extreme-inequality-291014-en.pdf
- 94 World Bank. (2020). *COVID-19 to Add as Many as 150 Million Extreme Poor by 2021*. Accessed at <https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2020/10/07/covid-19-to-add-as-many-as-150-million-extreme-poor-by-2021>
- 95 H.X. Jara et al. (2021). Op. cit. p.17 and p.21.
- 96 R. Hanna. (2020). *Social Protection in Fragile States*. International Growth Centre (IGC). Accessed at <https://www.theigc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/hanna-2020-social-protection-brief.pdf>
- 97 WHO. (2021). *COVID-19 Country Case Studies: El Salvador*. Accessed at [https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=2ahUKewiZxNnEuenwAhVPuqQKHxliBIYQFjAlegQIDBAD&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.who.int%2Fdocs%2Fdefault-source%2Fcoronaviruse%2FCountry-case-studies%2Ffebruary-covid-19-country-case-studies-\(el-salvador\).pdf%3Fsfvrsn%3D36a912bd_1%26download%3Dtrue&usq=A0vVaw1Z0oS9KVBmTyvFHH-gDK5-](https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=2ahUKewiZxNnEuenwAhVPuqQKHxliBIYQFjAlegQIDBAD&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.who.int%2Fdocs%2Fdefault-source%2Fcoronaviruse%2FCountry-case-studies%2Ffebruary-covid-19-country-case-studies-(el-salvador).pdf%3Fsfvrsn%3D36a912bd_1%26download%3Dtrue&usq=A0vVaw1Z0oS9KVBmTyvFHH-gDK5-)
- 98 M. Lagarde et al. (2020). *El Salvador's COVID-19 Response is Storing Up Health and Economic Problems for the Worse-off*. London School of Economics (LSE). Accessed at <https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/latamcaribbean/2020/10/16/el-salvadors-covid-19-response-is-storing-up-health-and-economic-problems-for-the-worse-off/>
- 99 IMF. (2020). *El Salvador: Request for purchase under the Rapid Financing Instrument*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2020/04/16/El-Salvador-Staff-Report-Request-for-Purchase-Under-the-Rapid-Financing-Instrument-Press-49333>
- 100 Group For the Analysis of Development (GRADE). (2020). *39% of Young Women Lost Their Jobs During the Pandemic. Those in Peru, Honduras, Colombia, El Salvador and Bolivia are the Most Affected in the Region*. Accessed at <https://www.grade.org.pe/en/aportes/39-of-young-women-lost-their-jobs-during-the-pandemic-those-in-peru-honduras-colombia-el-salvador-and-bolivia-are-the-most-affected-in-the-region/>

- Group For the Analysis of Development (GRADE). (2020). *El coronavirus y los retos para el trabajo de las mujeres en América Latina*. Accessed at <http://www.grade.org.pe/en/publicaciones/el-coronavirus-y-los-retos-para-el-trabajo-de-las-mujeres-en-america-latina-2/>
- 101 K. Georgieva. (2020, 12 November). IMF Managing Director Kristalina Georgieva's Remarks at Caixin Summit. IMF. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2020/11/12/sp111220-managing-director-remarks-at-caixin-summit>
- 102 IMF. (2020). *Ecuador: Request for an extended arrangement under the Extended Fund Facility*, p.92. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2020/10/02/Ecuador-Request-for-an-Extended-Arrangement-Under-the-Extended-Fund-Facility-Press-Release-49803>
- 103 L. Marcos Barba et al. *Shelter From the Storm: The global need for universal social protection in times of COVID-19*. Oxfam. Accessed at <https://oxfamlibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/621132/bp-social-protection-covid-19-151220-en.pdf>. DOI: 10.21201/2020.7048
- 104 C. Mariotti, N. Galasso and N. Daar. (2017). Op. cit. p.20.
- 105 Ibid.
- 106 I. Ortiz and M. Cummins. (2019). Op. cit.
- 107 IMF. (2021). *List of DSAs for PRGT-Eligible Countries*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/external/Pubs/ft/dsa/DSAlist.pdf>
- 108 Ibid.
- 109 IMF. (2020). *Republic of South Sudan*. Op. cit.
- 110 Ibid.
- 111 M. Martin and M. Lawson. (2020). Op. cit.
- 112 UNICEF. (2021). Op. cit.
- 113 World Bank Group. (2020). *Monitoring COVID-19 Impacts on Households in South Sudan*. Accessed at <https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/34799/First-Round.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y>
- 114 United Nations Development Fund (UNDP). (2020). *Gender and Socio-Economic Impact Assessment of COVID-19 Pandemic*. Accessed at https://www.ss.undp.org/content/south_sudan/en/home/library/democratic_governance/gender-impact-assessment-covid19-pandemic-juba-south-sudan.html
- 115 I. Ortiz and M. Cummins. (2021). Op. cit.
- 116 Republic of Kenya. (2021). *The Budget and Appropriations Committee Report on the Supplementary Estimates No. 1 for the Financial Year 202/21*. The National Assembly. p.9. Accessed at <http://www.parliament.go.ke/sites/default/files/2021-03/REPORT%20ON%20THE%20SUPPLEMENTARY%20ESTIMATES%20NO.%20I%20FOR%20THE%20FY%202020%20%26%202021.pdf>
- 117 G20. (2020). *Common Framework for Debt Treatments Beyond the DSSI*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/-/media/Files/News/news-articles/english-extraordinary-g20-fmcbg-statement-november-13.ashx>
- 118 E. Berkhout, et al. (2021). Op. cit.
- 119 UN Women. (2020, 16 September). Op. cit.
- 120 E. Berkhout, et a. (2021). Op. cit. p.14.
- 121 'In the two decades since 1999, the number of people living in extreme poverty worldwide has fallen by more than 1 billion people. Part of this success in reducing poverty is set to be reversed due to the COVID-19 pandemic. For the first time in 20 years, poverty is likely to significantly increase.'

- C. Lakner et al. (2021, 11 January). *Updated Estimates of the Impact of COVID-19 on Global Poverty: Looking Back at 2020 and the Outlook for 2021*. World Bank Blogs. Accessed at <https://blogs.worldbank.org/opendata/updated-estimates-impact-covid-19-global-poverty-looking-back-2020-and-outlook-2021>
- 122 United Nations. (2020). *Sustainable Development Goals Report*. Accessed at <https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/report/2020/The-Sustainable-Development-Goals-Report-2020.pdf>
- 123 UN Women. (2020, 16 September). Op. cit.
- 124 ILO. (2020). *Social Protection Responses to the COVID-19 pandemic in Developing Countries: Strengthening resilience by building universal social protection*. Accessed at https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/---soc_sec/documents/publication/wcms_744612.pdf
- 125 I. Ortiz and M. Cummins. (2021). Op. cit.
- 126 K. Donald et al. (2019). *SDG 10 – The IMF’s Role in Economic Governance: conducive to reducing inequalities within and among countries?* Accessed at https://www.2030spotlight.org/en/book/1883/chapter/sdg-10-imfs-role-economic-governance-conducive-reducing-inequalities-within-and#footnote6_5zktf15
- 127 D. Furceri et al. (2020). *Will COVID-19 Affect Inequality? Evidence from Past Pandemics*. IMF. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2021/05/01/Will-COVID-19-Affect-Inequality-Evidence-from-Past-Pandemics-50286>
- 128 N. Abdo. (2021, 9 April). Op. cit
- C. Mariotti, N. Galasso and N. Daar. (2017). Op. cit
- 129 C. Mariotti, N. Galasso and N. Daar. (2017). Op. cit.
- 130 J. Stiglitz. (2020). *Conquering the Great Divide*. Accessed at <https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2020/09/COVID19-and-global-inequality-joseph-stiglitz.htm>
- 131 I. Ortiz and M. Cummins. (2021). Op. cit. pp.16–18.
- 132 I. Ortiz, M. Cummins and K. Karunanathy. (2017). Op. cit.

OXFAM

Oxfam is an international confederation of 21 organizations, working with its partners and allies, reaching out to millions of people around the world. Together, we tackle inequalities to end poverty and injustice, now and in the long term – for an equal future. Please write to any of the agencies for further information or visit www.oxfam.org.

Oxfam America (www.oxfamamerica.org)

Oxfam Aotearoa (www.oxfam.org.nz)

Oxfam Australia (www.oxfam.org.au)

Oxfam-in-Belgium (www.oxfamsol.be)

Oxfam Brasil (www.oxfam.org.br)

Oxfam Canada (www.oxfam.ca)

Oxfam Colombia (lac.oxfam.org/countries/colombia)

Oxfam France (www.oxfamfrance.org)

Oxfam Germany (www.oxfam.de)

Oxfam GB (www.oxfam.org.uk)

Oxfam Hong Kong (www.oxfam.org.hk)

Oxfam IBIS (Denmark) (www.oxfamibis.dk)

Oxfam India (www.oxfamindia.org)

Oxfam Intermón (Spain) (www.oxfamintermon.org)

Oxfam Ireland (www.oxfamireland.org)

Oxfam Italy (www.oxfamitalia.org)

Oxfam Mexico (www.oxfamMexico.org)

Oxfam Novib (Netherlands) (www.oxfamnovib.nl)

Oxfam Québec (www.oxfam.qc.ca)

Oxfam South Africa (www.oxfam.org.za)

KEDV (www.kedv.org.tr)